The Pennsylvania State University

The Graduate School

Department of Electrical Engineering

ARSENIDE-ANTIMONIDE HETERO-JUNCTION TUNNEL TRANSISTORS FOR LOW POWER LOGIC APPLICATIONS

A Dissertation in

Electrical Engineering

by

Dheeraj Kumar Mohata

© 2013 Dheeraj Kumar Mohata

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

May 2013

The dissertation of Dheeraj Kumar Mohata was reviewed and approved* by the following:

Suman Datta Professor of Electrical Engineering Dissertation Advisor Chair of Committee

Vijay Narayanan Professor of Computer Science and Engineering and Professor of Electrical Engineering

Theresa Mayer Professor of Electrical Engineering

Jun Zhu Associate Professor of Physics

Kultegin Aydin Professor of Electrical Engineering Head of the Department of Electrical Engineering

*Signatures are on file in the Graduate School

ABSTRACT

Aggressive supply voltage (V_{CC}) scaling of future transistors without increasing the offstate leakage while maintaining performance remains an important challenge. Hetero-junction Tunnel FETs (HTFETs) with steep switching slope and high drive current at low supply voltage (below 0.35V) have emerged as promising low V_{CC} device option. GaAs_{1-y}Sb_y source and In_xGa₁. _xAs channel form lattice matched arsenide-antimonide staggered hetero-junctions with compositionally tunable effective tunnel barrier height. Unlike homo-junction Tunnel FETs, the effective barrier height of staggered hetero-junctions can be made negligibly small while maintaining large band-gaps in the respective source, channel and drain regions, thus, enabling TFETs to achieve MOSFET like drive currents while maintaining higher on-off ratio.

This dissertation focuses on experimental demonstration of mixed arsenide-antimonide hetero-junction TFETs with nano-pillar tunnel transistor architecture exhibiting MOSFET-like on-current and high on-off ratio for ultra-low power logic applications. Within this dissertation, using experimental demonstration and detailed modeling, following aspects of the n-channel hetero-junction Tunnel FETs will be discussed: a) Material selection and device design; b) Nanopillar TFET process flow development; c) Hetero-junction TFET growth and materials characterization; and d) Hetero-junction TFET transport study. The dissertation concludes with benchmarking of the performance of arsenide-antimonide n-channel Tunnel FETs with those reported till date, and an address to the feasibility of arsenide-antimonide based complementary Tunnel FET logic for future ultra low power logic applications.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of Figuresvi	
List of Tablesxii	
Acknowledgementsxiii	i
Chapter 1 Tunnel FET Design for Low Power Applications	
1-1Introduction to Tunnel FETs11-2. Tunnel FET Design and Simulations61-2.1. Homo-junction TFETs61-2.2. Staggered Gap Hetero-junction TFETs10A. Materials Options10B. Device Simulations10B. Device Demonstration14D. Selection of Hetero-junction16E. Gate Dielectric Integration171-3. Conclusion22	
Chapter 2 Vertical Nano-pillar TFET Process Development	
2-1. Vertical Nano-pillar Process Flow242-2. Electrical Results282-3. Conclusion322-4. Implications for Demonstration of Hetero-junction TFETs32	
Chapter 3 Hetero-junction Materials Growth and Characterization	
3-1. Materials Growth and Characterization363-2. Reciprocal Space Maps (RSMs)383-2.1. GaAs-like interface TFET structure413-2.2. InAs like interface423-3. Surface morphology443-4. Dislocation and Defects463.5. Band-offset Characterization using XPS483-6. Comparison of OFF state current of TFET devices with InAs-like and GaAs- like interface at source/channel region523-7. Conclusion57	
Chapter 4 Electrical Characterization and Benchmarking	

4-3. Benchmarking	76
4-4. Modeling and Projection	77
4-5. Conclusion	
Chapter 5 Future Work: p-channel As-Sb Tunnel Transistors	
5-1. Optimizing Source Doping (Ns)	
5-2. Strain and Quantum engineered "non-classical" p-channel TFET	
5-3. In-situ Gate Stack	
5-4. Future Work	
Appendix	
Bibliography	

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1-1. (a) 2x increase in the transistor count every 2 years following the well known Moore's law. (b) CPU power consumption already reached 100W around 2005. Aggressive supply voltage (V_{CC}) scaling is required to keep the power consumption within limits while continuing to pack in more and more transistors [8]. (c) VCC scaling stopped around 1V due to lack of threshold voltage scaling. (d) Reduction of threshold voltage scaling over the years has resulted in exponential increase in CMOS off-state leakage and hence sub-threshold power density. Any further reduction in threshold voltage will make uncontrolled increase in static power Figure 1-2. (a) Qualitative I_{DS} -V_{GS} curves comparison showing the advantage of using Tunnel FETs over MOSFETs for low power logic applications. (b) Band-diagrams comparing carrier injection mechanism between a MOSFET and a Tunnel FET......4 Figure 1-3. Measured I_{DS}-V_{GS} curves of Si [34] and In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As [35] homo-junction Tunnel FETs reported. Drive current increases with reducing band-gap, however the on-current is orders in magnitude smaller than the 22nm Trigate Si MOSFET [36] at Figure 1-4. (a) Device schematic of an ultra-thin body double gate Tunnel FET (Lg=32nm, $T_{oxe}=1nm$, Ns=8x10¹⁹/cm³). Numerically simulated I_{DS} -V_{GS} curves for various homo-junction TFET. Si homo-junction TFET show steep switching, however the on-state performance is orders in magnitude smaller than Si MOSFET. Reducing band-gap and hence tunneling barrier improves on-state performance. Due to the reduced tunneling band-gap InSb homo-junction TFET promise MOSFET like on-current, however, the on-off ratio is severely degraded due to Figure 1-5 (a-c) On-off ratio (I_{ON}/I_{OFF}) plotted against on-current (I_{ON}) calculated from I_{DS} - V_{GS} curves of the homo-junction Tunnel FETs simulated at V_{CC} =0.3V, 0.5V and Figure 1-6. Band-diagram of a staggered hetero-junction made of dissimilar source and channel materials. Higher stagger results in reduced E_{Beff}, while the source and Figure 1-7.(Top) Si, Ge and III-V world map showing energetic positions of the conduction and valence band edges corresponding to the minimum band-gap possible [43]. (Bottom) Extracted band-alignment for GaAsSb source and InGaAs channel lattice matched within themselves [38].....12 Figure 1-8. Device schematic of the typical non-planar nano-pillar Tunnel transistor fabricated in this dissertation. Key requirements and advantages of the structure in Figure 1-9. (a) Effect of body dimensions on the on-off performance of the $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}/In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ (E_{Beff}=0.25eV) UTB-DG-HTFET. (b) Effect of (T_b)T_{body}

and (EOT) T_{oxe} scaling on SS vs I_{DS} . With $T_{body}=7nm$ and $T_{oxe}=1nm$, SS<60mV/dec for more than two orders change in I_{DS}
Figure 1-10. (a-d) Capacitance-voltage and conductance-voltage measured on 5nm Al ₂ O ₃ / n-In _{0.53} Ga _{0.47} As MOSCAPs for frequency range: 75kHz-2MHz. Al ₂ O ₃ was deposited at 200°C using Plasma Enhanced ALD technique [57]
Figure 1-11 (a-b) Dit and trap response time extracted from the measured admittance using self consistent modeling of the measured admittance [56][57]19
Figure 1-12. (a) Temperature dependent I _{DS} -V _{GS} characteristics of In _{0.53} Ga _{0.47} As homo- junction TFET. Symbols represent measured curves and lines are modeled curves obtained using BTBT model and S-R-H model. (b) Discrepancy within the sub- threshold regime is explained using trap assisted tunneling followed by Poole- Frenkel type thermionic emission process [54]
Figure 1-13. (a-b) Effect of reducing mid-gap Dit on the SS. For $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ homj TFET, reducing Dit at least below $10^{12}/cm^2/eV$ is crucial in order to observe sub-60mV/dec switching operation at room temperature
Figure 2-1. (Left) Device Schematic and layer structure. (Right) In _{0.53} Ga _{0.47} As homo- junction TFET Layer structure grown using MBE
Figure 2-2. Step I- Blanket deposit Molybdenum on pre-cleaned III-V wafer
Figure 2-3. Step II- Define Cr/Ti dry etch mask using EBL and Lift-off techniques
Figure 2-4. Step III- (a) Dry etch Mo and InGaAs using ICP RIE. The remaining Cr/Ti etch mask is removed using dilute HF. (b) SEM showing etched Mo and InGaAs 25
Figure 2-5. Step IV – (a) Wet etch undercut of the pillar using citric acid. Native oxide removal using 1:10 HCl: H ₂ O and ALD high-k (5nm Al ₂ O ₃) at 250°C. (b) SEM after wet etch undercut. 25
Figure 2-6. TEM showing the side wall of the InGaAs with 5nm Al ₂ O ₃ and 20nm Pd gate metal
Figure 2-7. Step V- (a) Self aligned gate lift-off taking advantage of the undercut. Source contact definition, high-k removal and Source metal lift-off. (b) SEM showing self aligned Pd gate
Figure 2-8. Step VI – (a) Planarization with BCB, etch back and Drain pad lift-off. (b) Cross-section TEM image showing 200nm mask defined pillar width, Pd self aligned gate, crystallographic side wall obtained with wet etch and BCB used for planarizing the device
Figure 2-9. Open gate pin curves measured as a function of pillar area. The reverse

Figure 2-9.Open gate pin curves measured as a function of pillar area. The reverse leakage scales with area signifying bulk properties. Forward sub-threshold slope also

resistance posed by the measurement set-up and device intrinsic resistances
Figure 2-10.Measured I _{DS} -V _{GS} curves as a function pillar area. The on-current scales with the perimeter of the Tunnel FET device signifying gates current, while the off-state scales with area consistent with the pin measurements. Using the nano-pillar TFET process flow minimum pillar width of 250nm was achieved
Figure 2-11. (Left) Siwthcing slope vs Ids for different pillar area. Increasing the perimeter to area ratio results in decrease in off-state leakage and hence steeper SS. (Right) SS>60mV/dec at room temperature is a result of trap assisted tunneling + thermionic emission near the higk-tunneling junction
Figure 2-12. Improvement in PVCR as a result of increase in perimeter to area ratio with the nano-pillar device geometry
Figure 3-1. In _{0.53} Ga _{0.47} As homo-junction TFET (Large Homj TFET, E _{Beff} =0.74eV) layer structure
Figure 3-2. GaAs _{0.4} Sb _{0.6} /In _{0.65} Ga _{0.35} As HTFET (Moderate Stagger HTFET, E _{Beff} =0.31eV) layer structure
Figure 3-3. (a) GaAs _{0.35} Sb _{0.65} /In _{0.7} Ga _{0.3} As HTFET (High Stagger HTFET, Eb _{eff} =0.25eV) layer structure and (b) band-alignment
Figure 3-4. In _{0.7} Ga _{0.3} As homo-junction TFET (Small Homj TFET, E _{Beff} =0.58eV) layer structure
Figure 3-5. Two possible growth scenarios and the resulting quality of GaAsSb/ InGaAs hetero-junction interface. GaAs like interface can result in threading dislocations in the entire InGaAs layer. Large density of interface defects and threading dislocations can result in high off-state leakage due to trap assisted tunneling. InAs like interface on the other hand is more favorable for the growth of nearly dislocation free hetero-junction
Figure 3-6. (a) Symmetric Reciprocal Space Map of GaAs like interface structure recorded along (004). The first contour is recorded on the as grown structure. (b) The second contour is without the top InGaAs layer. (c) The third contour is without the GaAsSb layer. The peak corresponding to the InGaAs layer is stretched along all directions indicating presence of dislocations
Figure 3-7. (a) Symmetric Reciprocal Space Map of GaAs like interface structure recorded along (004). The first contour is recorded on the as grown structure. The second contour is without the top InGaAs layer. The third contour is without the GaAsSb layer. The peaks corresponding to all layers are distinct and sharper than the GaAs like interface indicating improved growth quality
Figure 3-8. Asymmetric (115) RSMs of GaAs-like interface TFET structure using an incident beam along [110] direction

Figure 3-9. Asymmetric (115) RSMs of InAs-like interface TFET structure using an incident beam along (110) direction.	43
Figure 3-10. 20µm×20µm AFM surface morphology and line profiles in two <110> directions of the (a-b) GaAs and (c-d) InAs-like interface TFET structure. The micrograph show typical cross-hatch pattern with <i>rms</i> roughness of 3.17nm for the InAs like interface structure while grainy morphology with rams of 4.46nm for the GaAs like interface structure.	45
Figure 3-11. Cross-sectional TEM micrograph of the GaAs-like and InAs like interface TFET structures. High threading dislocation density is shown in the In _{0.7} Ga _{0.3} As layer of the GaAs like interface structure due to improper switching conditions	47
Figure 3-12. XPS spectra of (a) Sb3d5/2 CL and (b) $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ VB from 310 nm $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ without the top $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer; (c) $In3d5/2$ CL and (d) $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ VB from 150nm $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ /310 nm $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$; (e) Sb3d5/2 CL and (f) $In3d5/2$ CL from 5 nm $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ /310nm $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ structure measured at the hetero-interface of structure A. CL spectra curves were fitted using a Lorentzian convolution with a Shirley-type background. VBM were determined by linearly fitting the leading edge of the VB spectra to the base line.	.50
Figure 3-13. Derived band-alignment for the InAs like (top) and GaAs like (bottom) interface TFET structures. Band-gap narrowing due to heavy doping in III-V has been considered. InAs like TFET structures result in E_{Beff} =0.202eV, while GaAs like TFET structure is broken due to presence of high density of gap states.	51
Figure 3-14. (a) Comparison of the ungated pin diode characteristics of the GaAs like and InAs like High Stagger HTFET layers. (b-c) Temperature dependent reverse leakage current density of the GaAs like and InAs like HTFET structures along with modeled curves	53
Figure 3-15. (a) Band-diagram showing 1.5×10^{13} /cm ² of equivalent fixed charge density required to change the band-alignment from expected staggered hetero-junction to broken gap structure. (a) InAs like structure is expected to have fixed charge density less than 10^{12} /cm ² .	54
Figure 3-16. (a) Change in band bending as a function of density of fixed charge at the hetero-interface. (b) p-i-n reverse current density as a function of fixed charge density. The reverse leakage changes from trap assisted tunneling to S-R-H generation for densities lower than 5×10^{11} /cm ²	55
Figure 4-1. Device schematic of the nano-pillar TFET. P+ source is at the bottom while n+ drain at the top. The device is planarized with BCB and the gate is on the side wall.	58
Figure 4-2. Band-alignments for Large Homj TFET, Small Homj TFET, Moderate Stagger HTFET and High Stagger HTFET	59
Figure 4-3. GaAs like High Stagger HTFET cross-section TEM	60

Figure 4-4. InAs like High Stagger HTFET cross-section TEM	0
Figure 4-5. Comparison of the measured I _{DS} -V _{GS} characteristics of InAs and GaAs like High Stagger HTFET	2
Figure 4-6. Comparison of the measured I _{DS} -V _{DS} characteristics of InAs and GaAs like High Stagger HTFET	2
Figure 4-7. Comparison of the measured I _{DS} -V _{GS} characteristics for different E _{Beff} systems	4
Figure 4-8. Comparison of the calculated SS vs I _{DS} characteristics for different E _{Beff} systems	4
Figure 4-9. (a-d) Measured output characteristics of different E _{Beff} systems	6
Figure 4-10. (a) Effect of T_{oxe} scaling on the I_{DS} - V_{GS} curve of High stagger HTFET. (b) Change in SS vs I_{DS} characteristics as a result of T_{oxe} scaling	7
Figure 4-11. Summary of the effect of E _{Beff} and T _{oxe} scaling on the Ion of the fabricated devices	9
Figure 4-12. Summary of the effect of E _{Beff} and T _{oxe} scaling on the DIBT of the fabricated devices	9
Figure 4-13. electron band to band (e-BTBT) generation rate plotted as a function of the distance from the source channel interface. e-BTBT calculated at I_{DS} =10nA/µm7	0
Figure 4-14. Capacitance Voltage characteristics measured for 1nmAl ₂ O ₃ /3.5nmHfO ₂ /n-In _{0.53} Ga _{0.47} As MOSCAPs at f=75 KHz. Also shown ideal CV expected at the measured frequency	2
Figure 4-15. Calculated trap characteristic response time for electrons. Trap response time range between 1ms and 1µs	2
Figure 4-16. Schematic explaining trap assisted tunnel followed by thermionic emission occurring near the high-k/ tunneling junction interface	3
Figure 4-17. Fast IV measurement set up used to avoid slow traps responsible for SS dilution at room temperature. Minimum response time of 0.15µs was reliably recorded. (Bottom left) Snapshot of the device used for Pulsed IV measurements7	3
Figure 4-18. Current pre-amplifier used to amplify the measured pulsed drain voltage within the switching slope regime	4
Figure 4-19. Comparison of DC and Pulsed I _{DS} -V _{GS} curves measured at room temperature	5
Figure 4-20. Improvement in the switching slope with pulsing. SS _{min} improves from 150mV/dec to 100mV/dec	5

Figure 5-1. Schematic of the p-channel Tunnel FET	81
Figure 5-2. (a) GaSb/InAs p-channel Tunnel FET band-diagram explaining the temperature dependent carrier distribution tail completely exposed to tunneling due to heavy degeneracy within the n+ doped InAs source region. (b) Impact of the high source degeneracy on the temperature dependence of the switching slope regime of the p-channel Tunnel FET [68].	82
Figure 5-3. (a-b) Simulated I_{DS} - V_{GS} characteristics of the High Stagger and GaSb/InAs broken gap p and n-channel HTFETs for V_{CC} =0.3V and 0.5V respectively. N+ source doping as slow as 5×10^{18} /cm ³ is not able to remove the degeneracy issue	84
Figure 5-4. Density of States (DOS) engineered pHTFETs: Enhancing the DOS in n+ doped InAs using quantization and uniaxial strain to reduce energetic separation between L and Γ valleys while maintaining high stagger with GaSb; (Left) Unstrained and bulk InAs. (Middle) Unstrained, quantized InAs. (Right) 2% uniaxially (tensile) strained and quantized InAs configurations for high performance, steep slope pHTFETs [38].	85

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1-1. Input parameters for the TCAD simulations of band-to-band generation of carriers using TCAD Sentaurus. Parameters were obtained from Ioffe [39] and Nextnano ³ [37].	.8
Table 4-1. Summary of TFET effective tunneling barrier heights (E _{Beff}) fabricated in this dissertation.	. 59
Table 4-2. Benchmarking the record high on-current achieved using High Stagger HTFET compared with those reported till date at $I_{OFF}=5nA/\mu m$.	.77
Table 5-1. p-channel TFET device parameters for TCAD Sentaurus simulations	. 83

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I owe my gratitude to all those people who have made this dissertation possible and because of whom my graduate experience has been one that I will cherish forever.

First, I would like to express my deepest sense of gratitude to my advisor, Dr. Suman Datta for giving me an opportunity to work in the exciting area of high performance logic transistors. His inspiration and guidance have motivated me throughout my dissertation work. The intellectual and personal growth that I have experienced under his supervision cannot be overstated.

I express my gratitude to my collaborators Dr. A. W. K. Liu, Dr. J. Fastenau, Dr. D. Lubychev and D. Hartzell at IQE inc. for helping me with the growth of Arsenide-Antimonide Tunnel FET device layers. I am grateful to Dr. Mantu Hudait and Yan Zhu of Virginia Tech; Craig Eaton and Dr. R. E. Herbert of Pennsylvania State University for their help with Materials characterization and analysis. I am grateful to Gilbert Dewey of Intel Corporation for his fruitful discussions in understanding the transport mechanism in the fabricated Tunnel Transistors. I would also like to thank my committee members Dr. Theresa Mayer, Dr. Vijay Narayanan and Dr. Jun Zhu for reading previous drafts of this dissertation and providing many valuable comments that improved the presentation and contents of this dissertation. Special thanks to Dr. Theresa Mayer and Dr. Vijay Narayanan for helpful discussions during the course of my study and allowing me to use their labs for some experiments during my work.

I would like to convey my special thanks and appreciation to the staff in the nanofabrication facility at Penn State, especially Kathy Gehoski, Chad Eichfeld, Guy Lavallee, Bangzhi Liu, Michael Labella and Yan Tang for their help with training me at the Penn State Nanofab, as well as technical discussions on device fabrication during the course of my doctoral study. I would also like to sincerely thank my colleagues Saurabh Mookerjea, Bijesh Rajamohanan, Vinay Saripalli, Ashkar Ali, Ashish Agrawal, Euichul Hwang, Lu Liu, Feng Li, Huichu Liu, Nidhi Agrawal, Michael Barth, Eugene Freeman and Ming-Wei Kuo for technical discussions. Special thanks to Bijesh Rajamohanan for his help with device characterization and analysis. I also thank Dr. Tom Jackson and Yuanyuan Li of Pennsylvania State University for introducing me to the Plasma Enhanced Atomic Layer Deposition tool; Wei-Yip Loh at Sematech Austin for considering deposition of the high-k gate dielectric on antimonide tunnel transistors.

I sincerely thank the Department of Electrical Engineering in selecting me for the Melvin P. Bloom Memorial Outstanding Doctoral Research Award 2012. I will like to thank Suman once again for nominating me for this award, as well as the IBM PhD Fellowship Award. I like to acknowledge the financial support from Nano-electronics Research Initiative sponsored Mid-west Institute of Nanoelectronics Discovery centre and the 2012 IBM PhD Fellowship Award for my dissertation work.

Special thanks to my friends R Adarsh, Sandeep Kumar, Aseem Singh, Ashutos Mohanty and Dharmendra Swain. Their support and care has helped me overcome setbacks and allowed me stay focused on my graduate study. I greatly value their friendship and deeply appreciate their belief in me.

I would like to thank my parents, Shri Shyam Sundar Mohata and Shrimati Santosh Devi Mohata, who raised me very well with a strong sense of personal responsibility, courage and resilience, and prepared me for the success in life. Their love, support and understanding has always motivated me to strive for excellence. I like to thank my younger brother Pankaj Mohata and my little sister Archana Mohata for their love and support. Finally, and most importantly, I would like to thank my wife and best friend Varsha. Her encouragement, patience and unwavering love has given a complete new dimension to my life. I feel stronger and more decisive than ever before. To my wife and parents, I dedicate this dissertation.

Chapter 1

Tunnel FET Design for Low Power Applications

1-1 Introduction to Tunnel FETs

Continued miniaturization of the silicon CMOS transistor technology has resulted in an unprecedented increase in single-core and multi-core performance of modern-day microprocessors. However, the exponentially rising transistor count (Figure 1-1) has also increased the overall power consumption, making performance per watt of energy consumption the key figure-of-merit for today's high performance microprocessors [8]. Today, energy efficiency serves as the central tenet of high performance microprocessor technology at the system architecture level as well as the transistor level ushering in the era of energy efficient nano-electronics. Aggressive supply voltage scaling while maintaining the transistor performance is a direct approach towards reducing the energy consumption since it reduces the dynamic power quadratically and the leakage power linearly as shown in equation 1-1[9].

$$P_{total} = P_{active} + P_{passive}$$
$$= \alpha C_{eff} V_{CC}^{2} f + I_{leak} V_{CC}$$
(1-1)

where α represents activity factor, C_{eff} is the system capacitance, f represents clock frequency, V_{CC} represents CMOS supply voltage and I_{leak} is the system leakage current.

However, due to the thermal limit of kT/q on the sub-threshold swing in MOSFETs, the threshold voltage and hence the supply voltage scaling has essentially stopped around $V_{CC}=1V$ (Fig. 1-1 (c)). In order to maintain the on-state performance (Eq. 1-2), aggressive scaling of V_{CC} for quadratic reduction in active power consumption requires aggressive scaling of threshold

voltage (V_{th}). However, for a fixed value of the sub-threshold slope (SS), reduction in V_{th} results in exponential increase in the I_{OFF} (Eq. 1-3).



Figure 1-1. (a) 2x increase in the transistor count every 2 years following the well known Moore's law. (b) CPU power consumption already reached 100W around 2005. Aggressive supply voltage (V_{CC}) scaling is required to keep the power consumption within limits while continuing to pack in more and more transistors [8]. (c) VCC scaling stopped around 1V due to lack of threshold voltage scaling. (d) Reduction of threshold voltage scaling over the years has resulted in exponential increase in CMOS off-state leakage and hence sub-threshold power density. Any further reduction in threshold voltage will make uncontrolled increase in static power consumption dominating the total power consumption of the chip [9].

$$I_{on} = wC_{inv}V_{inj}(V_{CC} - V_{th})$$

$$(1-2)$$

$$I_{off} = w I_o 10^{\frac{-Vth}{SS}}$$
(1-3)

where *w* is related to the device dimensions, C_{inv} is the inversion capacitance, V_{inj} is the source injection velocity, I_o is the targeted off-state current, V_{th} is the threshold voltage and SS is the subthreshold slope. Due to the scaling of the V_{th} over the past few decades, the sub-threshold power density has increased exponentially and now it is comparable to the active power density as shown in Figure 1-1(d) [9]. Any further reduction in V_{th} without changing the underlying fundamental limit on the SS of the CMOS devices will worsen this situation by resulting in uncontrolled increase in the sub-threshold and the static power density. Thus, emerging switches beyond CMOS are being actively explored which posses switching characteristics that is much steeper than the thermal limit of kT/q in MOS transistors, which can scale the threshold voltage and hence supply voltage significantly while simultaneously achieving MOSFET-like on current on-off ratio at reduced supply voltage [10-13].

Inter-band tunnel field effect transistors (TFETs) with a gate modulated Zener tunnel junction at the source have recently attracted a great deal of interest due to their steep switching property [12-36]. Figure 1-2(a) shows a representative curve of an n-channel TFET I_{DS} -V_{GS} curve compared with that of a similar dimension n-channel MOSFET. TFETs differ from MOSFETs mainly in the way majority carriers get injected into the channel. In MOSFETs, the carrier injection is dependent on the gate modulated source to channel barrier, while in TFETs, carriers get injected into channel through inter-band tunneling from the source. Figure 1-2(b) shows the on-state band-diagram and the difference between n-channel MOSFET and TFET operation. The n-channel TFET operates on the principle of band to band tunneling (BTBT) of electrons across the source to channel tunnel junction under the influence of a gate electric field. The major advantage of the TFETs in comparison with the metal-oxide-semiconductor field-effect

transistors (MOSFETs) is that the reverse biased tunnel junction in the former eliminates the high energy tail present in the Fermi-Dirac distribution of the valence band electrons in the p+ source



Figure 1-2. (a) Qualitative I_{DS} - V_{GS} curves comparison showing the advantage of using Tunnel FETs over MOSFETs for low power logic applications. (b) Band-diagrams comparing carrier injection mechanism between a MOSFET and a Tunnel FET.

region and allows sub-kT/q sub-threshold slope device operation over a certain gate bias range near the off-state. This allows TFETs to achieve, in principle, much higher I_{ON} - I_{OFF} ratio over a given gate voltage swing compared to the MOSFETs, making the TFET architecture an attractive vehicle to implement low supply voltage (V_{CC}) digital logic circuits. The Tunnel FET schematic of Figure 1-2 (b) represents homo-junction Tunnel FETs. In a homo-junction Tunnel FET, the source, channel and the drain regions are made of the semiconductor. Figure 1-3 shows measured I_{DS} - V_{GS} characteristics of Si [34] and $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ [35] homo-junction Tunnel FETs fabricated and reported in literature and compared with 22nm technology Trigate MOSFET [36].



Figure 1-3. Measured I_{DS} - V_{GS} curves of Si [34] and $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ [35] homo-junction Tunnel FETs reported. Drive current increases with reducing band-gap, however the on-current is orders in magnitude smaller than the 22nm Trigate Si MOSFET [36] at V_{CC} =0.3V.

The fabricated TFET devices have bulk device geometry and have poor electrostatic control of the gate on the surface channel. However, one trend is very clear. The measured oncurrent increases with reducing band-gap of the homo-junction Tunnel FET. Si has an indirect band-gap of 1.12eV, while $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ has a direct band-gap of 0.74eV. However, the on current demonstrated till date in the category of homo-junction TFETs is orders of magnitude smaller than that of the Si Trigate MOSFET. Also, note that with decreasing band-gap, the reported off-state leakage is increasing. To replace or substitute MOSFETs for low power logic, both I_{ON} and I_{ON}/I_{OFF} should remain better than MOSFETs for the V_{CC} concerned. This problem and the proposed solution will be discussed in more detail in the following sections.

1-2. Tunnel FET Design and Simulations

1-2.1. Homo-junction TFETs

A simple material system to choose and demonstrate tunneling operation would be a design made of a single semiconductor, doped heavily such that maximum on-state tunneling current can be achieved. Silicon forms the obvious choice because of the presence of high quality native oxide, state of the art foundries and the abundance of SiO_2 (source of elemental Si). The Si TFET demonstrated (Figure 1-3) has bulk device geometry and thick electrical oxide thickness of 4.5nm [33]. It is hence important to scale the device dimensions and see if improvement in device electrostatics as much can bring performance of TFET better than Si MOSFETs at low supply voltages. Figure 1.4 (a-b) show schematic of ultra-thin body TFET device structure and simulated IDS-VGS characteristics for Si homo-junction TFET and compared with corresponding Si MOSFET at V_{DS}=0.5V. TCAD Sentaurus is used to generate the I_{DS}-V_{GS} curves by solving non-local band-to-band generation model self consistently with Poisson's and continuity equation [37]. Effect of quantization due to structural confinement in thin body structures has been considered [38]. Clearly, Si TFET shows SS steeper than 60mV/dec at room temperature. However, the corresponding current levels are too low and the drive current is still orders in magnitude smaller than that of Si MOSFET. This rules out Si TFET as far as any reasonably performing state of the art logic application is concerned. Gate leakage across the physical oxide thickness of 2.5nm of high-k with ε_r =9.55 was not considered in these simulations. The ultra low off-state leakage of Si homo-junction TFET hence needs to be modified considering practical direct tunneling leakage through the ultra-thin dielectric layer.



Figure 1-4. (a) Device schematic of an ultra-thin body double gate Tunnel FET (Lg=32nm, $T_{oxe}=1nm$, Ns=8x10¹⁹/cm³). Numerically simulated I_{DS} -V_{GS} curves for various homo-junction TFET. Si homo-junction TFET show steep switching, however the on-state performance is orders in magnitude smaller than Si MOSFET. Reducing band-gap and hence tunneling barrier improves on-state performance. Due to the reduced tunneling band-gap InSb homo-junction TFET promise MOSFET like on-current, however, the on-off ratio is severely degraded due to exponential increase in ambipolar leakage.

The tunneling probability increases with decrease in the tunneling mass (m_r) and the tunneling barrier height E_{Beff} which is Eg in a homo-junction TFET. The relationship for triangular barrier and W-K-B approximation is shown in Equation 1-4 [44][45][46].

$$T \cong e^{\frac{-4\sqrt{2m_r}E_{Beff}^{-1.5}}{3qhF}}e^{\frac{-E\perp}{\overline{E}}}$$
(1-4)

where q is the charge on an electron, F is the average junction field, E_{\perp} is the tranverse component of the total carrier energy and $\overline{E} = qhF / \sqrt{(2m_r E_{Beff})}$, which determines the impact

of the transverse-energy-state carriers on the tunneling magnitude. The larger the factor \overline{E} is, the less the degradation of tunneling probability by carriers with transverse energy we have. The effect on tunneling by the transverse states is minimized by high electric field, small effective mass, and narrow bandgap.

Figure 1.4 (b) also compares I_{DS} - V_{GS} for various smaller band-gap semiconductors such as Ge, InAs etc. with their material parameters listed in Table 1.1. Clearly, as we move to smaller Eg (E_{Beff}) semiconductor, the drive current increases due to increased tunneling probability and with InSb the I_{ON} is comparable to that of Si MOSFET. However note, on the flip side, the offstate leakage has also increased substantially. The problem with homo-junction TFETs is the uniformity in the band-gap. Due to the reduction in Eg everywhere, parasitic leakage mechanisms such as the Shockley-Read-Hall generation [46][47] within the reverse biased p-i-n diode and the drain side BTBT generation leakage increase exponentially reducing the on-off ratio substantially.

Semiconductor	Eg (eV)	m _e (mo)	m _{lh} (mo)	m _{hh} (mo)	mr _{e-lh} (mo)	mr _{e-hh} (mo)	mr _{e-hh} /mr _{e-lh}
InSb	0.43	0.014	0.015	0.43	0.0072	0.0135	1.93
InAs	0.59	0.023	0.026	0.41	0.012	0.022	1.83
In _{0.53} Ga _{0.47} As	0.74	0.041	0.05	0.45	0.0225	0.04	1.78
Ge	0.80	0.067	0.043	0.33	0.0262	0.038	1.45
Si	1.12	0.26	0.16	0.49	0.099	0.17	1.717

Table 1-1. Input parameters for the TCAD simulations of band-to-band generation of carriers using TCAD Sentaurus. Parameters were obtained from Ioffe [39] and Nextnano³ [37].

We envision Tunnel FETs to outperform MOSFETs for a particular I_{ON} with orders lower I_{OFF} . In order to evaluate if any of these homo-junction TFETs can deliver better I_{ON}/I_{OFF} at any I_{ON} and at any V_{CC} , I_{ON}/I_{OFF} is plotted against I_{ON} for varying supply voltages and shown in Figure



1.2 (a-c). At V_{CC}=0.7V, only Si TFET can deliver higher I_{ON}, however, the corresponding I_{ON} $< 20\mu$ A/µm, too low to drive any state of the art logic. As V_{CC} is reduced to 0.3V, smaller band-gap

Figure 1-5 (a-c) On-off ratio (I_{ON}/I_{OFF}) plotted against on-current (I_{ON}) calculated from $I_{DS}-V_{GS}$ curves of the homo-junction Tunnel FETs simulated at V_{CC} =0.3V, 0.5V and 0.7V respectively.

semiconductors such as $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.43}As$ and InAs do show higher I_{ON}/I_{OFF} , however the drive current is still in the range of 10-20 $\mu A/\mu m$. The irony with TFETs is that in order to increase I_{ON} we have to reduce the source side tunneling barrier which leads to an un-necessary increase in

parasitic leakage mechanism by nearly the same order as the increase in drive current. Is there a way to just reduce the source side barrier and keep the band-gap large in other portion of the device geometry? The answer is yes and staggered or type II hetero-junction systems form the natural choice.

1-2.2. Staggered Gap Hetero-junction TFETs

A. Materials Options

It is now clear that simply reducing the band-gap for the homo-junction TFET by choosing alternate materials like Ge, InAs or InSb will not provide performance benefit due to the inherent ambipolar leakage issue. In order to keep the ambipolar leakage low, it is desired to keep the band-gap high at all regions except for the source-channel junction where high tunneling transmission is desired. Recently, it has been theoretically shown and experimentally proven that type II (staggered) band-alignment can provide low effective barrier height (E_{Beff}) at the source-channel tunneling junction while keeping the band-gap of the individual materials high at respective regions [40][41][42]. This means that the drive current and the leakage can be

separately optimized for performance, thus creating a design space for a high performance and low power device. With a staggered hetero-junction system (Figure 1-6), the energetic locations



Figure 1-6. Band-diagram of a staggered hetero-junction made of dissimilar source and channel materials. Higher stagger results in reduced E_{Beff} , while the source and channel band-gaps can be relatively large.

of the source valence band edge ($E_{V(source)}$) and the channel conduction band edge ($E_{C(channel)}$) are closer than the respective band-gaps and the effective barrier height (E_{Beff}) is approximately written as [41]:

$$E_{\text{Beff}} = E_{V(\text{source})} - E_{C(\text{channel})}$$
(1-5)

Ideally, it is desired to keep E_{Beff} as close to 0eV as possible. Si/SiGe hetero-junctions emerge as the natural choice for realizing Hetero-junction TFETs due to the fact that Si/SiGe hetero-structures are currently being used in commercial CMOS technologies [42]. SiGe is lattice mis-matched to Si and the mismatch increases with increase in Ge composition. Koester et al. have experimentally demonstrated Si_{0.75}Ge_{0.25}/Si staggered gap HTFET and shown 2X improvement in drive current with a change in Ge composition from 8% to 25% [42]. However, the conclusion is that further increasing the Ge composition would pose a significant growth challenge owing to the large lattice mismatch and corresponding stringent requirement on the critical thickness of the SiGe source. Hence achieving $E_{Beff} \approx 0$ eV is not practically possible.

III-V semiconductors, especially the arsenide-antimonide hetero-junctions provide a wide range of lattice-matched, compositionally tunable effective barrier heights [38][39][43]. Figure 1.4 shows varying band alignments for GaAs_xSb_{1-x} source and In_yGa_{1-y}As channel. Depending on the choice of compositions of In in In_yGa_{1-y}As and Sb in GaAs_{1-x}Sb_x, various lattice matched combinations with varying degree of E_{Beff} can be achieved. For example, the combination that is lattice matched to InP intrinsically makes an E_{Beff} =0.5eV [38]. As the % of In in In_yGa_{1-y}As and Sb in GaAs_xSb_{1-x} is increased, the E_{Beff} reduces and for the combination that is lattice matched to InAs, $E_{Beff} \approx 0$ eV. Figure 1.4 also shows the band-alignment considering quantization along one direction, i.e. along the ultra-thin body of the tunnel transistor. Since the density of states (DOS) mass of III-V materials is low, especially for the CB, effects of quantization cannot be neglected for scaled TFET devices. Hence it is imperative to check the right material combination for the



Figure 1-7.(Top) Si, Ge and III-V world map showing energetic positions of the conduction and valence band edges corresponding to the minimum band-gap possible [43]. (Bottom) Extracted band-alignment for GaAsSb source and InGaAs channel lattice matched within themselves [38].

right structure so that the drive current can be maximized, while keeping the off-state leakage low. The effect of quantization and the resulting band-alignments were evaluated using commercial quantum simulator Nextnano³ [38]. Clearly, the effect of quantization cannot be neglected. For example, bulk GaAs_{0.1}Sb_{0.9}/InAs with E_{Beff} =0eV has finite value for the effective barrier height under the effect of quantization. In order to move to a broken gap structure under such a confined geometry we need to consider100% Sb, that is GaSb as shown in the figure.



Figure 1-7 (a) I_{DS} - V_{GS} simulated for $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ homo-junction TFET, GaAsSb/ $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ staggered HTFET and GaSb/InAs broken gap HTFET. (b-c) I_{ON}/I_{OFF} vs I_{ON} plotted at V_{CC} =0.3V and V_{CC} =0.5V. Broken gap HTFETs with UTB-DG device geometry can potentially replace MOSFETs for V_{CC} <=0.5V logic applications.

B. Device Simulations

Figure 1-7 (a) shows I_{DS} - V_{GS} characteristics for GaAsSb/InGaAs staggered heterojunction TFETs for E_{Beff} =0.5eV and E_{Beff} <0eV (L=30nm, T_{oxe} =1nm, T_{body} =7nm and V_{CC} =0.5V). Figure 1-5 (b,c) show I_{ON}/I_{OFF} vs I_{ON} at V_{CC} =0.3V and V_{CC} =0.5V. For comparison, curves for In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As homo-junction TFET (E_{Beff} 0.74eV) and Si MOSFET (E_{Beff} =1.12eV) with similar device geometry are also plotted. Clearly, with reducing E_{Beff} , I_{ON} increases. With GaSb/InAs broken gap structure, the drive current is similar to what a MOSFET can deliver with nearly two orders of magnitude advantage over Si MOSFET at V_{CC} =0.3V and I_{ON} =100µA/µm.

C. Device Demonstration





Figure 1-8. Device schematic of the typical non-planar nano-pillar Tunnel transistor fabricated in this dissertation. Key requirements and advantages of the structure in demonstrating high I_{ON} and high I_{ON}/I_{OFF} performance is also described.

scaled supply voltages ($V_{CC} \le 0.3V$) [45]. Since the mechanism of carrier injection is tunneling, we need to know how we can maximize the rate of tunneling without sacrificing the steep switching behavior and the high on-off ratio inherent in a BTBT transistor. Figure 1-8 shows the device schematic of a vertical nano-pillar tunnel transistor. We chose this particular device structure for our experimental demonstration for the following reasons:

Advantages of MBE:

Molecular Beam Epitaxy (MBE) is capable of growing high quality and abrupt heterojunctions. Abrupt junctions make sure that we achieve the tunnel barrier height we design, the interface is nearly free of defects or Tamm states that can unnecessarily increase the on-off ratio and the junction electric field is maximized due to the abrupt doping profiles. For all the device demonstrations to be discussed in later chapters, the device layers were grown using solid source MBE at IQE Bethlehem, PA [50]. The characterization of the grown materials will be discussed in chapter 2.



Figure 1-9. (a) Effect of body dimensions on the on-off performance of the GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}/In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As (E_{Beff} =0.25eV) UTB-DG-HTFET. (b) Effect of (T_b) T_{body} and (EOT) T_{oxe} scaling on SS vs I_{DS}. With T_{body} =7nm and T_{oxe} =1nm, SS<60mV/dec for more than two orders change in I_{DS}.

Device Geometry Scaling:

The device structure shown is similar to the FinFET structure of the MOSFETs except for one difference. The channel is horizontal and into the plane of the paper for a MOSFET, while it is vertical for the tunnel FET. With nano-pillar device dimensions, this particular device structure can result in scaled device dimensions while taking advantage of the MBE growth. It is important to note that unless the device structure is extremely scaled, TFETs will not be able to provide significant performance advantage [51][52]. For a broken gap band-alignment, it has been shown that ultra thin body double gate TFET device configuration with T_{body} as small as 5-10nm and $T_{oxe}=1$ nm is required such that I_{ON}/I_{OFF} is maximized for a given $I_{ON}[51]$. To illustrate the dependence of I_{ON} , I_{OFF} and SS on device dimensions, Figure 1-9 (a) shows numerical I_{DS} -V_{GS} simulated for GaAsSb/InGaAs TFET with E_{Beff}=0.25eV. T_{body} is varied from 200nm to 7nm and T_{oxe} has been scaled from 2.5nm to 1nm. Figure 1-9(b) shows the SS vs I_{DS} curve evaluated from Figure 1-9(a) for each of them. Clearly, I_{ON} and SS improve with T_{oxe} scaling and is expected due to the improvement in device electrostatics. I_{OFF} reduces with T_{body} due to the reduction in parasitic conduction. However, SS is not sub-60mV/dec for large device dimensions. Due to the strong dependence of the SS on V_{GS}, SS smaller than 60mV/dec can only be achieved with T_{body} \leq 7nm and T_{oxe} \leq 1nm as shown in 1-9 (b).

D. Selection of Hetero-junction

In order to demonstrate the worth of hetero-structures in eliminating drive current limitations in TFETs, growth of a high quality and abrupt hetero-junction is required. GaAsSb/InGaAs lattice matched to InP has an E_{Beff} =0.5eV. Because of the naturally occurring InP binary substrate, the MBE growth is for this particular hetero-junction is matured and nearly avoids growth of substrate induced defects. However, the E_{Beff} is too large to deliver reasonable drive current and performance. The system GaAsSb/InAs also has lattice matched InAs binary substrate, however the band-alignment is broken. The system is highly susceptible to any

imperfection during growth or switching cycle which can lead to high parasitic leakage degrading the device electrostatics. Thus, in this dissertation, intermediate band-alignments with moderate and high staggers have been chosen for demonstration of simultaneous improvement in on current and on-off ratio over homo-junction counterparts. They are GaAs_{0.6}Sb_{0.4}/In_{0.35}Ga_{0.65}As with E_{Beff} =0.31eV and GaAs_{0.65}Sb_{0.35}/In_{0.3}Ga_{0.6}As with E_{Beff} =0.25eV. The materials characterization and device fabrication results will be discussed in the following chapters.

E. Gate Dielectric Integration

Unlike SiO₂/Si interface, native oxides on III-Vs are inferior and do not form a device quality hetero-interface. Oxides of elemental III-V act as large scattering centers for channel carriers and result in significant degradation of the on-state mobility and hence the drive current. The scattering centers also accompany high density of interface states. Figure 1-10 (a-b) show measured capacitance voltage (C-V) and conductance voltage (G-V) characteristics at room temperature on n-type $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ (N_D=2x10¹⁷/cm³) MOS capacitors (MOSCAPs) for the frequency range 75KHz-2MHz. Fifty cycles of Al₂O₃ [55] were deposited at 200°C using plasma enhanced Atomic Layer Deposition technique (PEALD) [57]. Figure 1-10 (c-d) show C-V and G-V characteristics after forming gas anneal at 350°C for 10mins. For both cases of as-measured and annealed C-V, capacitance higher than depletion is observed due to the contribution from band edge and mid-gap interface states (Dit). Figure 1-11(a,b) show the extracted density profile of interface states and the carrier capture time constant as a function of energy inside the band gap of $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ using the technique discussed in [56]. The mid-gap density of traps is orders in magnitude higher compared to Si/SiO_2 interface. Since these traps share charge with the channel, they slow down the efficiency of the Fermi-level movement and hence degrade the minimum achievable sub-threshold slope in a MOSFET. In TFETs, apart from this sluggish Fermi level movement, these traps also contribute to trap assisted tunneling in the off-state,



Figure 1-10. (a-d) Capacitance-voltage and conductance-voltage measured on $5 \text{nm Al}_2\text{O}_3$ / n-In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As MOSCAPs for frequency range: 75kHz-2MHz. Al₂O₃ was deposited at 200°C using Plasma Enhanced ALD technique [57].

creating additional conduction mechanism and thus further degrading the SS. Figure 1-12 (a,b) show measured and modeled I_{DS} - V_{GS} curves for $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ homo-junction TFET reported in IEDM 2011 paper by S. Mookerjea et al.[53]. The on-current is nearly temperature independent, however, the SS and the off-state leakage is significantly temperature dependent, with the SS min changing by factor close to change in the kT/q suggesting the existence of trap assisted tunneling

followed by thermionic emission process of Poole-Frenkel type [54]. The Dit profile required to model the SS using simulations has similar mid-gap density profile, while the profile near the conduction band-edge required higher values than measured with MOSCAPs. The difference could be because of the side wall and the wet etch differences between the planar MOSCAPs and non-planar TFET geometry. Simulations show that for $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ homj TFET, mid-gap Dit less than at least $10^{12}/cm^2/eV$ is required in order to achieve point SS smaller than 60mV/dec at room temperature. This requirement, however, can vary for materials with different E_{Beff} .

Atomic layer deposition technique can be made effective in depositing high quality physical oxides such as Al_2O_3 , HfO_2 , ZrO_2 etc. with significantly scaled T_{oxe} . However, in order to take advantage of these ALD deposited oxides, proper pre deposition clean, native oxide etch, surface passivation, pre-deposition and post-deposition anneal need optimization to make sure that the interface quality is good enough to prevent any parasitic conduction diluting the SS.



Figure 1-11 (a-b) Dit and trap response time extracted from the measured admittance using self consistent modeling of the measured admittance [56][57].



Figure 1-12. (a) Temperature dependent $I_{DS}-V_{GS}$ characteristics of $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ homo-junction TFET. Symbols represent measured curves and lines are modeled curves obtained using BTBT model and S-R-H model. (b) Discrepancy within the sub-threshold regime is explained using trap assisted tunneling followed by Poole-Frenkel type thermionic emission process [54].



Figure 1-13. (a-b) Effect of reducing mid-gap Dit on the SS. For $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ homj TFET, reducing Dit at least below $10^{12}/cm^2/eV$ is crucial in order to observe sub-60mV/dec switching operation at room temperature.

1-3. Conclusion

Achieving high on-currents in the category of homo-junction Tunnel FET trades with significant increase in the off-state leakage and reduction in the on-off ratio mainly due to the uniformity of the band-gap in the source, channel and the drain regions. InSb homo-junction TFET promises MOSFET like on-current, however, due to the low band-gap of InSb, parasitic leakage mechanisms such as the ambipolar leakage is very high and degrades on-off ratio significantly . III-V staggered hetero-junctions, especially lattice matched GaAs_{1-x}Sb_x/In_yGa_{1-y}As, enable reduction of the tunneling barrier height locally near the source channel junction, while maintaining large band-gaps in the respective regions. GaAs_{1-x}Sb_x/In_yGa_{1-y}As provide a wide range of lattice matched compositionally tunable effective tunneling barrier height. GaSb/InAs broken gap hetero-junctions promise MOSFET like on-current (I_{ON}>100 μ A/ μ m) at V_{CC}≤0.3V while maintaining I_{OFF}=5nA/ μ m promising V_{CC} scaling for future low power logic applications.
Chapter 2

Vertical Nano-pillar TFET Process Development

It was discussed in section 1-2.2 (B) that scaling device dimensions especially the body thickness is essential in realizing enhancement in on-current of a tunnel FET while maintaining high I_{ON}/I_{OFF} ratio. Hetero-junctions, specifically ternary material interfaces of III-Vs, pose great risk of forming defects during their materials growth. Poor quality hetero-interface can potentially generate parasitic leakage paths either through trap assisted tunneling or S-R-H generation mechanism. These are bulk leakage mechanisms, independent of the gate bias. The best way to reduce these parasitic leakage mechanisms is by reducing the T_{body} of the device to ultra-thin dimension ($T_{body} \leq 7$ nm) and $T_{oxe} \leq 1$ nm.

We have adopted a non-planar TFET process flow that has been completely developed at Penn State nanofabrication facility. The device schematic is shown in Figure 2-1 (a). $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ homo-junction TFET was chosen for the process flow optimization due to the relatively matured knowledge of the Atomic Layer Deposition of high-k on $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ [58]



Figure 2-1. (Left) Device Schematic and layer structure. (Right) $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ homo-junction TFET Layer structure grown using MBE.

and reasonably large band-gap of 0.74eV due to which high on-off ratio is expected with scaled device dimensions. Growth of $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ on InP using MBE is a matured technology now and the density of bulk defects is expected to be low. Thus, it is easier to study the effect of scaling nano-pillar perimeter 2(L+W) on the I_{OFF} and SS of the TFET. Here, L is pillar length into the plane of the paper and W is the width of the pillar along the plane of the paper.

2-1. Vertical Nano-pillar Process Flow

The $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ homo-junction TFET wafer was grown at IQE Bethlehem, PA using solid source MBE. Sample of nearly $1x1cm^2$ is cleaved out of the wafer along (110). Step I of the fabrication process involves degreasing of the sample in Acetone, Methanol and IPA. This is then followed by deposition of 300nm of Molybdenum using RF sputtering as shown in schematic of



Figure 2-2. Step I- Blanket deposit Molybdenum on pre-cleaned III-V wafer.



Figure 2-3. Step II- Define Cr/Ti dry etch mask using EBL and Lift-off techniques.

Figure 2. The details of the processing conditions can be referred in the Appendix. In step II, 5 μ m long pillars and widths varying from 20 μ m down to 200nm are defined with 30nmTi/70nm Cr using E-beam lithography (EBL) and lift off techniques. The representative schematic is shown in Figure 2-4(a). Step III involves dry etch of Molybdenum and In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As using inductively coupled reactive ion etch (ICP-RIE). The gas recipes involve Cl₂/Ar/SF₆ chemistry. The etch is stopped close to the P+/I junction. The representative schematic and the scanning electron microscopy (SEM) image of the etched pillar are shown in Figure 2-4 (b).



Figure 2-4. Step III- (a) Dry etch Mo and InGaAs using ICP RIE. The remaining Cr/Ti etch mask is removed using dilute HF. (b) SEM showing etched Mo and InGaAs.



Figure 2-5. Step IV – (a) Wet etch undercut of the pillar using citric acid. Native oxide removal using 1:10 HCl: H_2O and ALD high-k (5nm Al_2O_3) at 250°C. (b) SEM after wet etch undercut.

In step IV, the dry etch is followed by wet etch undercut using citric acid and hydrogen peroxide mixture. The wet etch undercut serves dual purpose. It removes most of the dry etch induced side wall damage and also it helps in self aligned deposition of the side wall gate at the tunneling junction. This is followed by 50 cycles of Al_2O_3 deposition using Atomic Layer Deposition technique at deposition temperature of 250°C. The representative schematic along with the SEM showing undercut are shown in Figure 2-5 (b). The TEM of the high-k is shown in Figure 2-6.



Figure 2-6. TEM showing the side wall of the InGaAs with 5nm Al₂O₃ and 20nm Pd gate metal.



Figure 2-7. Step V- (a) Self aligned gate lift-off taking advantage of the undercut. Source contact definition, high-k removal and Source metal lift-off. (b) SEM showing self aligned Pd gate.

Next, in step V, 20nm Pd is vertically deposited in a self aligned manner on the side wall using EBL and lift-off technique. Because of the undercut, the gate metal on the top and the side-wall is not continuous. This process avoids additional lithography and etch back step which would have been required if the deposited metal was continuous. Figure 2-7 show the representative device schematic and the tilted view SEM image of self aligned gate metal deposited on the side wall. After gate contact definition, source window is defined using EBL and dry etch is used to removed the gate oxide Al_2O_3 and create the P++ source contact. For oxide dry etch, ICP RIE was used with Cl_2/Ar as the etch chemistry. Using the same window defined for the dry etch, Ti/Pd/Au is deposited and lifted-off to form the source contact and source pads.

Step VI is the final step. After source contact formation, Benzo-Chloro Butane (BCB) is spun coated and cured within N₂ ambient at 250°C for 1hr. The thickness of the spun BCB is around 2.4 μ m while the pillar height is close to 800nm. The BCB is then etched back from 2.4 μ m to 600nm, 200nm below the Mo surface. The etch back was done in PT 720, a capacitively coupled reactive ion etch chamber with O₂/CF₄ as the gas mixture. The details of the etch recipe is mentioned in the Appendix. Etch back was followed by EBL for the drain pads. After drain pad



Figure 2-8. Step VI - (a) Planarization with BCB, etch back and Drain pad lift-off. (b) Crosssection TEM image showing 200nm mask defined pillar width, Pd self aligned gate, crystallographic side wall obtained with wet etch and BCB used for planarizing the device.

definition on top of BCB, dry etch was performed to remove Pd and Al_2O_3 on top of Mo using Cl_2/Ar etch chemistry. After the dry etch the sample was immediately loaded into E-beam evaporator for Ti/Pd/Au drain pad deposition. The cross-section schematic and the TEM of the vertical nano-pillar InGaAs homojunction TFET is shown in Figure 2-8.

2-2. Electrical Results

BCB on top of the source and the gate pads were then etched off and the devices were brought to the Cascade probe station for two terminal pin and three terminal electrical measurements. Agilent 4156A semiconductor parameter analyzer (SPA) was used to do the electrical measurements. Figure 2-9 shows two terminal p-i-n curves measured with the gate terminal open. The current density has been normalized with the defined mask area of the



Figure 2-9.Open gate pin curves measured as a function of pillar area. The reverse leakage scales with area signifying bulk properties. Forward sub-threshold slope also fall on top of each other except the forward on-current which is limited by series resistance posed by the measurement setup and device intrinsic resistances.

devices. The curves are rectifying with maximum on-off ratio of 10^6 between $V_{DS}=\pm 1V$ for the pillar dimensions of $0.25x5\mu m^2$. The reverse side current is small and determined by S-R-H generation recombination mechanism. The reverse leakage current density scales with the volume of the device while the forward side current is limited by the series resistance. Since the reverse leakage scales with the volume of the pin diodes, the off-state leakage/unit length of the pillar, which defines the off-state leakage of a tunnel FET, should scale with the width of the pillar. Figure 2-10 shows the room temperature transfer characteristics (three terminal measurement) of the homo-junction TFET for $V_{DS}=1.05V$ and for different mask defined area of the pin diodes. Clearly, the I_{OFF} at $V_{GS}=0V$ scales with the width of the device. For example for a change from



Figure 2-10.Measured I_{DS} - V_{GS} curves as a function pillar area. The on-current scales with the perimeter of the Tunnel FET device signifying gates current, while the off-state scales with area consistent with the pin measurements. Using the nano-pillar TFET process flow minimum pillar width of 250nm was achieved.

 20μ m to 0.25μ m, the I_{OFF} changes from 3×10^{-8} A/µm to 2×10^{-10} A/µm, nearly two orders reduction in the off-state leakage consistent with the scaling of the pillar defined area. However, the oncurrent, at V_{GS}=2V, scales with the perimeter of the device and is constant when normalized with the 2(L+W) as shown in Figure 2-10. This is consistent as the on-current is gate controlled and is a surface phenomenon. The switching slope (SS) however should improve with reduction in I_{OFF} as the SS is a strong function of I_{DS} in Tunnel FET. Figure 2-11 shows SS vs I_{DS} evaluated from I_{DS}-V_{GS} curves plotted in Figure 2-10. Due to the reduction in the off-state leakage, switching slope at smaller drain currents is exposed. As SS is a strong function of I_{DS}, SS improves from a minimum value of 350mV/dec to 200mV/dec due to the reduction in I_{OFF}. Note however that the measured SS is not smaller than 60mV/dec at room temperature. Near the high-k/InGaAs interface, high density of mid-gap and conduction band-edge states are present as was shown in



Figure 2-11. (Left) Siwthcing slope vs Ids for different pillar area. Increasing the perimeter to area ratio results in decrease in off-state leakage and hence steeper SS. (Right) SS>60mV/dec at room temperature is a result of trap assisted tunneling + thermionic emission near the higk-tunneling junction.

section 1-2.2 (E). These states slow down the Fermi level movement by participating in the charge balance. Also, in the off state, when the conduction band in the channel is not aligned with

the valence band edge of the source, these traps act as intermediate states that assist in tunneling. The entire process consists of an electron tunneling into one of these intermediate trap state and then thermionically emit into the channel following the Poole-Frenkel dependence of the trap depth on the junction field [54]. This makes SS highly temperature sensitive. As temperature is lowered, the emission process begins to subside. Hence the tunneling to trap process by itself does not exist and the switching slope is entirely limited by pure BTBT process which is what is desired ideally.

Scaling device area also improves the peak to valley current ratio of the negative differential resistance (NDR) observed in the forward side of the gated p-i-n curves. Figure 2-12 shows I_{DS} - V_{DS} curve, plotted in semilog scale, illustrating the dependence of the gated and non-



Figure 2-12. Improvement in PVCR as a result of increase in perimeter to area ratio with the nano-pillar device geometry.

gated current on the TFET area. As the area is scaled, the gated current per perimeter is the same, however the valley current which is essentially a mixture of forward side thermionic, SRH

recombination and excess current, do not scale with perimeter rather they scale with the area. For the dimensions compared in Figure 2-10, the area changes significantly compared to the perimeter and hence the PVCR improves as the area is scaled.

2-3. Conclusion

A process flow has been developed which is capable of generating pillars with widths varying from 20 μ m down to 200nm. For a perimeter normalized current, 40X reduction in the off-state leakage is achieved compared to large pillar TFET devices reported at the IEDM 2010 paper by PennState [59]. The reduction in the off-state leakage is due to the reduction in the bulk parasitic leakage mechanisms such as S-R-H or drain side tunneling. Reduction in I_{OFF} leads to higher I_{ON}/I_{OFF} for the same I_{ON}, steeper switching near I_{OFF} and higher PVCR in the forward side of the gated p-i-n characteristics.

2-4. Implications for Demonstration of Hetero-junction TFETs

The nano-pillar TFET process flow developed for $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ Homj TFET can be easily transferred to hetero-junction TFETs. $In_yGa_{1-y}As$ drain and channel layer can be designed to grow on top of $GaAs_{1-x}Sb_x$ source so that the relatively high wet etch undercut property of $In_yGa_{1-y}As$ with citric acid can be exploited to produce the required undercut for self aligned gate deposition. However, as will be shown in the next chapter in the materials growth and characterization sections, not all combinations of $GaAs_{1-x}Sb_x$ / $In_yGa_{1-y}As$ have a naturally occuring lattice matched binary substrate to grow defect free epi-layers. Metamorphic growth using a graded metamorphic buffer such as $In_yAl_{1-y}As$ is required. Metamorphic growth within the MBE requires a lot of growth experience and calibration process. Due to the lack of experienced grower at PennState we chose to grow our wafers at IQE [50].

Chapter 3

Hetero-junction Materials Growth and Characterization

In order to demonstrate the effect of scaling of the effective tunneling barrier height (E_{Beff}) on the on-current and on-off ratio of a tunnel FET, two $In_yGa_{1-y}As$ homo-junction TFETs and two staggered hetero-junction TFETs (HTFETs) using lattice matched combinations of $GaAs_{1-x}Sb_x$ source and $In_yGa_{1-y}As$ channel were designed. Figure 3-1 shows the layer structure and the expected band-alignment for (I) $In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As$ homo-junction TFET. Since $E_{Beff} = 0.74eV$ is the largest amongst the four devices considered for comparison, the TFET is termed as 'Large Homj' Design (II) is $GaAs_{0.4}Sb_{0.6}$ source and $In_{0.35}Ga_{0.65}As$ channel staggered HTFET with $E_{Beff} = E_{G(Source)}-\Delta E_{C}=0.31eV$ and (III) $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ source and $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ channel with $E_{Beff}=0.25eV$. The layer schematics and the band-alignments for the later two structures are shown in Figure 3-2 and 3-3 respectively.



Figure 3-1. In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As homo-junction TFET (Large Homj TFET, E_{Beff}=0.74eV) layer structure.



Figure 3-2. $GaAs_{0.4}Sb_{0.6}/In_{0.65}Ga_{0.35}As$ HTFET (Moderate Stagger HTFET, $E_{Beff}=0.31eV$) layer structure.



Figure 3-3. (a) $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}/In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ HTFET (High Stagger HTFET, $Eb_{eff}=0.25eV$) layer structure and (b) band-alignment.

In order to compare the enhancement in drive current over the homo-junction counterpart of the high stagger TFET system, (IV) $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ homo-junction TFET was also designed for growth ($E_{Beff}=0.58eV$). The layer structure and band-gap is shown in Figure 3-4. Due to the progressively reducing E_{Beff} , the IInd design is called "Moderate Stagger" and the IIIrd "High Stagger". Design IV is termed "Small Homj' as the band-gap is smaller than that of Large Homj. The High stagger system is expected to result in the maximum TFET drive current amongst the four since the E_{Beff} is the minimum, however the on-current is not expected to be the absolute best due the finite value of E_{Beff} (0.25eV). E_{Beff} less than 0eV can be achieved with GaAsSb/InAs or GaSb/InAs hetero-junctions. However, as mentioned in section 1-2.2 (D), the aim of this research is to show the worth in moving to staggered hetero-junctions and hence show an improvement in the on-current and on-off ratio simultaneously. As will be shown later within the materials characterization section, switching from an Sb rich to As rich layer is a challenge and any growth issue results in formation of large density of defects or Tamm states making the junction normally on without the application of any applied gate bias [59].



Figure 3-4. In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As homo-junction TFET (Small Homj TFET, E_{Beff}=0.58eV) layer structure.

3-1. Materials Growth and Characterization

The change of group V fluxes from Sb to As in the mixed anion GaAsSb to mixed cation InGaAs layers can potentially introduce interface intermixing that can lead to uncontrolled layer composition at the interface. While switching from Sb rich source to As rich channel, there is high likelihood of formation of a binary junk, either few mono layers of GaAs or InAs [59]. Strained mono-layers of GaAs is 5.3% lattice mismatched to $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$, while strained InAs is 1.9% lattice mismatched [38]. While switching if the growth of this binary junk is beyond the critical thickness, then the chances of forming threading dislocations is larger for the GaAs like interface than for InAs like as shown in Figure 3-4 (a,b).



Figure 3-5. Two possible growth scenarios and the resulting quality of GaAsSb/ InGaAs heterojunction interface. GaAs like interface can result in threading dislocations in the entire InGaAs layer. Large density of interface defects and threading dislocations can result in high off-state leakage due to trap assisted tunneling. InAs like interface on the other hand is more favorable for the growth of nearly dislocation free hetero-junction.

High density of threading dislocations and interface hetero-material intermixing can result in formation of huge amount of interface defects or Tamm states. These states, if present in high density, can result in trap assisted tunneling dominated leakage (Figure 3-5 (c)) opposed to nominal S-R-H generation process if the density is low (Figure 3-5 (d)). Therefore, exploring a proper growth switching sequence and investigating the influence of different atomic termination at the source/channel interface on the mixed As-Sb staggered gap tunnel FET structures is essential.

For illustration, we study this effect of different switching termination on the IIIrd system called High stagger (GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}/In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As, E_{Beff} =0.25eV) since this is the system which is expected to deliver maximum drive current amongst the four. Since there is a possibility of formation of GaAs like or InAs like interface while switching from GaAsSb to InGaAs, two different interface terminated wafers were grown. (I) GaAs like interface: In this growth, while switching, the Sb flux was stopped and under As over pressure, the temperature of the Ga cell was ramped up for the growth of InGaAs. (II) InAs like interface: In this growth, while the cell temperature of Ga was ramped up, In was preferentially flown to possibly avoid formation of GaAs junk and form few mono-layers of InAs instead.

The strain relaxation, surface morphology, and defect properties of both kinds of the high stagger TFET structures were characterized using double axis x-ray diffraction (XRD), atomic force microscopy (AFM), and cross-sectional transmission electron microscopy (TEM) respectively. TEM samples were prepared using conventional mechanical thinning procedure followed by Ar ion milling. Reciprocal space maps (RSMs) were obtained using Panalytical X'pert Pro system with Cu Ka1 line x-ray source.

3-2. Reciprocal Space Maps (RSMs)

Both symmetric (004) and asymmetric (115) RSMs were recorded to determine the alloy composition, the lattice mismatch, and the strain relaxation properties. The strain relaxation properties of epitaxial layers can be deduced from the RSMs by relating to the q vectors. In RSMs, the vector q represents the deviation between the reciprocal lattice points (RLPs) of the substrate and epi-layers. There are two components in the q vector, qx and qz, which correspond to the angular splitting ω and 20, respectively, in real space. Reciprocal lattice points in RSMs may have different qx and qz positions depending on the degree of relaxation and mis-orientation corresponding to a fully strained (pseudomorphic) substrate or a fully relaxed (metamorphic) buffer layer. For a (115) asymmetric RSM of an ideal, fully relaxed epitaxial layer without tilt, the diffracted intensity from this layer is expected to fall on the fully relaxed line joining the (115) RLP of the substrate and having a 15.8° angle between the (001) and (115) directions. In contrary, a fully strained layer is expected to follow the fully strained line that joins the (115) RLP of the substrate and along the (001) direction.

According to the epi-layer structures shown in Figures 3-3(a), the In_{0.7}Al_{0.3}As uppermost layer of the linearly graded In_xAl_{1-x}As buffer, the GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} source and the In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As channel and drain layers were designed to be internally lattice matched. As a result, the RLPs of each layer should appear at the same peak position in the RSM of these TFET structures. However, due to the residual strain present in these layers, lattice contraction due to heavy C doping [59] and compositional fluctuation during MBE growth, two distinct RLPs along with InP substrate were found in the RSMs of GaAs-like interface structure (Figures 3-6 (a)) and three RLPs in the RSMs of InAs-like interface structure (Figures 3-6 (e)), respectively. In order to certificate RLP of each, wet chemical etching was performed to selectively remove epi-layer one from other. Symmetric (004) RSMs were then successively recorded to assign the RLP of each layer in these TFET structures. Citric acid/hydrogen peroxide ($C_6H_8O_7$:H₂O₂) at volume ratios of 20:1 and 5:1 were used to selectively etch In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As and GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}, respectively. All wet etch experiments were carried out at room temperature. Anhydrous citric acid crystals were dissolved in deionized water (DI H_2O) at the ratio of 1 g $C_6H_8O_7$:1 ml H_2O . The solution was kept more than 12 h prior to wet etch process of TFET structures to ensure complete dissolution and room temperature stability. About 15 min before the wet etch experiment, the above mixed liquid solution (considered as one part of C₆H₈O₇) was mixed with 30% hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) at the desired volume ratio (x parts $C_6H_8O_7$ to 1 part H_2O_2 by volume). From our measurements, the etch rate for In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As using C₆H₈O₇:H₂O₂ at volume ratio of 20:1 was 48 nm/min and the selectivity between $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ and $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ layers was found to be ≈ 50 . The InAs like interface TFET structure was etched for 10min to ensure that the In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As top layer was completely removed. After symmetric (004) RSM measurement of this etched TFET sample, the same structure was further etched using $C_6H_8O_7$:H₂O₂ at volume ratio of 5:1 for 2 h to remove most of the GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} layer. The symmetric (004) RSM was performed once again to determine the change of diffraction patterns and assignment of layer peaks. With these measurement results, each layer RLP was precisely assigned. Figure 3-6 (d-f) shows (004) RSMs of InAs-like interface TFET structure (a) before wet etching, (b) etched with $C_6H_8O_7$:H₂O₂ at volume ratio of 20:1 for 10min, and (c) etched with $C_6H_8O_7$:H₂O₂ at volume ratio of 5:1 for another 2 h. All the peak positions and materials compositions were labeled in this figure. Similarly, wet etch process was performed on the GaAs-like TFET structure and Figure 3-6 (a-c) shows the symmetric (004) RSMs of this structure. Unlike InAs-like interface structure, In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As and GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} layers in GaAs like interface structure were merged together due to higher degree of strain relaxation of the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer. As a result of removing the top In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As cap layer, the RLP position of the remaining GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} layer was shifted compared with the combined contour of In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As and GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} prior to wet etching.



Figure 3-6. (a) Symmetric Reciprocal Space Map of GaAs like interface structure recorded along (004). The first contour is recorded on the as grown structure. (b) The second contour is without the top InGaAs layer. (c) The third contour is without the GaAsSb layer. The peak corresponding to the InGaAs layer is stretched along all directions indicating presence of dislocations.



Figure 3-7. (a) Symmetric Reciprocal Space Map of GaAs like interface structure recorded along (004). The first contour is recorded on the as grown structure. The second contour is without the top InGaAs layer. The third contour is without the GaAsSb layer. The peaks corresponding to all layers are distinct and sharper than the GaAs like interface indicating improved growth quality.

3-2.1. GaAs-like interface TFET structure

The relaxation state of the upper part of the linearly graded In_xAl_{1-x}As buffer has a significant role for the internally lattice mismatched active layer in As and Sb based TFET structures. From both (004) and (115) RSMs, the strain relaxation value of the uppermost In_{0.7}Al_{0.3}As layer of the linearly graded buffer with respect to InP substrate was found to be 69% along the [110] direction, which corresponds to a misfit strain of 1.15%. The strain relaxation value obtained from our measurement of the uppermost In_{0.7}Al_{0.3}As layer is consistent with the results obtained by other researchers on the uppermost layer of linear graded In_xAl_{1-x}As buffer. From the asymmetric (115) RSMs of the GaAs-like interface TFET structure as shown in Figure 3-8, the RLP of GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}/ In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As layers followed the fully relaxed line (the deep blue dashed line), indicating nearly full relaxation of these two layers with respect to the InP substrate.



Figure 3-8. Asymmetric (115) RSMs of GaAs-like interface TFET structure using an incident beam along [110] direction.

The percentage of strain relaxation of these two layers with respect to InP was found to be 91%, within the relative experimental error. Since both the epilayers on top of InAlAs virtual substrate follow the fully relaxed line, two inferences can be deduced regarding their growth. Either both of them contain severe dislocations or the top InGaAs layer is full of dislocations resulting in merging and broadening of the two peaks and the location of the combined peak measured close to that of the fully relaxed line. However, when the top InGaAs layer is etched off, the peak position of the GaAsSb can be distinguished and shifts close to the InAlAs virtual substrate. The degree of relaxation of the GaAsSb peak is 80%, which is lower than their combined peak relaxation of 94%, indicating that the InGaAs epilayer grown on GaAsSb is defective due to generation of misfit and threading dislocations.

3-2.2. InAs like interface

Comparing Figure 3-8 with Figures 3-6 (d), a distinct $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ RLP was observed in the RSM of the InAs-like interface structure unlike the combined RLPs of both $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ and $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layers for the GaAs-like interface TFET structure. The out-of-plane and in-plane lattice constants with the incident beam along [110] direction were 5.9481A ° and 5.9168A ° , respectively, corresponding to the strain relaxation value of 76%. This value is less than that of $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer in the GaAs-like interface structure. The lower value of strain relaxation indicates reduced dislocation density in the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer, which could be further supported from the shorter elongation of $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ RLP. The RLP maxima from $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer in the InAs-like interface TFET structure appears in between the fully strained line (red solid line) and the fully relaxed line (blue dashed line) as shown in Figure 3-9. This indicates that the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer is pseudomorphic in nature. Although, the in-plane lattice constant of $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer is higher than the lattice constant of $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ layer, the small difference in lattice constant does not generate strain relaxation of the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer due to the critical layer thickness consideration. It should also be noted that the apparent change of RLP position of $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ with respect to the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ could be due to the lattice contraction due to heavy C doping inside the $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ layer. From the measured in- plane and out-of-plane



Figure 3-9. Asymmetric (115) RSMs of InAs-like interface TFET structure using an incident beam along (110) direction.

lattice constants, only 4% strain relaxation was expected in the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer with respect to the GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} layer. The pseudomorphic characteristic of the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer indicates the lower dislocation density at the GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} /In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As interface or within the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer. Therefore, the InAs-like interface TFET structure creates a "virtually" defect-free active region compared to GaAs-like interface TFET structure, which is desirable for improving the performance of TFET devices with lower OFF state p-i-n leakage and higher I_{ON}/I_{OFF} ratio.

3-3. Surface morphology

It is important to characterize the surface morphology (roughness, other possible features) for metamorphic TFET structures due to the expected crosshatch resulting from ideal strain relaxation with minimum concentrations of threading dislocations, as this is an important figure of merit. Surface morphology of the two TFET structures was examined by AFM in contact mode. The 20 µmx20µm AFM micrographs of these two structures and related line profiles in two orthogonal [110] directions is shown in Figure 3-10 (a-d). For InAs like structure, the anticipated two dimensional crosshatch pattern is uniform and well-developed, indicating nearly ideal graded buffer. Crosshatch pattern shows a characteristic undulating morphology with hills and valleys parallel to the intersection of slip planes with the crystal surface [60]. In our case, the undulating surface morphology exhibits ridges and grooves parallel to the [110] direction on the surface. The peak-to-valley height from line profiles in the two orthogonal [110] direction is also included in these figures. The uniform distribution of the crosshatch pattern from [110] directions for the InAs-like interface TFET structure suggests a symmetric relaxation of the linearly graded buffer layer, which is in agreement with the XRD results. The AFM micrograph of the InAs-like interface structure shows a smooth surface morphology with surface rms roughness of 3.17 nm. Compared to the surface morphology of InAs-like interface, the GaAs-like interface structure does not exhibit two-dimensional crosshatch surface morphology. A grainy texture dispersed across the surface was observed from the AFM micrograph of the GaAs-like interface structure. From the line profiles along [110] direction, the peak-to-valley height of GaAs-like interface sample is 3 times higher than the InAs-like interface structure, indicating a significantly poor



Figure 3-10. 20μ m× 20μ m AFM surface morphology and line profiles in two <110> directions of the (a-b) GaAs and (c-d) InAs-like interface TFET structure. The micrograph show typical cross-hatch pattern with *rms* roughness of 3.17nm for the InAs like interface structure while grainy morphology with rams of 4.46nm for the GaAs like interface structure.

surface quality due to the large amount of dislocation embedded within the TFET structure. The surface rms roughness of the GaAs-like interface sample is 4.46 nm. The rough surface and deterioration of the two-dimensional cross-hatch pattern on the surface of GaAs-like interface structure should be attributed to the higher dislocation density of the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer introduced by the GaAs-like interface, which was confirmed by the broadening of the RLP during x-ray

measurement as discussed earlier in this paper. From the AFM micrographs of these two structures, it can be concluded that the InAs-like surface structure shows a much better surface morphology with typical two-dimensional cross-hatch patterns and lower peak-to-valley height corresponding to a reduced rms roughness than those of the GaAs-like interface structure.

3-4. Dislocation and Defects

Further insight into the structural properties of the GaAs-like interface and InAs-like interface TFET structures is provided by cross-sectional TEM analysis. Figures 3-11 (a) and (b) show cross-sectional TEM micrographs of the GaAs-like interface and InAs-like interface structures, respectively. All the layers were labeled in these figures and the GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}/In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As hetero-interface was denoted by an arrow in each micrograph. One can find from these figures that the dislocations due to the substrate mismatch were confined within the the linearly graded In_xAl_{1-x}As buffer layer. The uppermost region of the graded In_xAl_{1-x}As buffer of thickness about 200nm has minimal dislocation and not observed at this scale. As evidenced in the literature that the linearly graded buffer appears to have advantages of spreading the misfit dislocations with depth throughout the layer, it is supposed to leave less residual strain on the top of the buffer layer. Since near to the top of linear grades, where the residual strain is significantly small, no further relaxation will take place, leaving a strained and dislocation-free region at the top of the linearly graded buffer. No threading dislocations are observable in the $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ layers grown on the linearly graded $In_xAl_{1-x}As$ buffers in both of the two structures, indicating that the $In_xAl_{1-x}As$ linearly graded buffer effectively accommodates the lattice mismatch between the active layer and the InP substrate and thus provides a high-quality virtual substrate for the TFET structures. It can be seen from Figure 3-11 (a) that the In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As layer of the GaAs-like interface TFET structure is full of threading dislocations. Threading dislocations were generated from the interface of $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ and $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ and went all the way up until



Figure 3-11. Cross-sectional TEM micrograph of the GaAs-like and InAs like interface TFET structures. High threading dislocation density is shown in the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer of the GaAs like interface structure due to improper switching conditions.

the end of the structure. The dislocation density in the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer was too high to be quantified. As no dislocations were observed from the bottom $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ layer on which the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ was grown, it was reasonable to conclude that the GaAs-like interface contributed to

the high dislocation density in the $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer and it is consistent with the XRD analysis discussed above. Moreover, it is also clear that the poor surface morphology of the GaAs-like interface TFET structure from AFM measurement and the elongation of the RLP in RSMs are due to a very high defect density present in the top $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer, as observed by cross-sectional TEM. On the other hand, no threading dislocations were observed in the top $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer of the InAs-like interface TFET structure at this magnification, indicating a threading dislocation density (TDD) in this layer on the order of or below $10^7/cm^2$.

3.5. Band-offset Characterization using XPS

XPS measurements provide binding energy information about the core level and the valence electrons emitting from each layer structure. This allows determination of ΔE_V of In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As channel relative to GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} source. XPS spectra were collected from the following three samples: i) 150nm In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As/310nm GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}, ii) 5nm In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As/310nm GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} and iii) 310nm GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} without the top In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As layer for both GaAs interface type as well as InAs interface type. The ΔE_V can be determined using the following equation:

$$\Delta E_{\nu} = \left(E_{Sb3d_{5/2}}^{GaAsSb} - E_{VBM}^{GaAsb} \right) - \left(E_{In3d_{5/2}}^{InGaAs} - E_{VBM}^{InGaAs} \right) - \Delta E_{CL}$$
(3-1)

where $E_{Sb3d_{5/2}}^{GaAsSb}$ and $E_{In3d_{5/2}}^{InGaAs}$ are CLs of Sb3d_{5/2} and In3d_{5/2} from thick GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} and

thick $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ film surfaces, respectively; E_{VBM} is the valence band maximum (VBM) of the corresponding samples and it can be determined by linear extrapolation of the leading edge of valence band (VB) spectra to the base lines in order to account for the finite instrument resolution;

$$\Delta E_{CL} = \left(E_{Sb3d_{5/2}}^{InGaAs/GaAsSb} - E_{In3d_{5/2}}^{InGaAs/GaAsSb} \right)$$
 is the energy difference between Sb3d_{5/2} and

In 3d_{5/2} CLs which are measured at the In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As/GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} hetero-interface. Figure 3-12 (a-f) shows the CL and VB spectra from each sample. In order to improve the accuracy of measured binding energy, curve fitting was performed on each CL spectra to distinguish Sb-O and In-O bonds from Sb-Ga and In-As bonds. The Sb-O and In-O bonds were found to be around 530.0eV and 444.9eV, respectively, which were consistent with the reported values [61][62]. It should be noted that different from the In3d_{5/2} CL spectra, which is a combination of In-O and In-As bond peaks, the Sb-O bond is resolved from the Sb3d_{5/2} CL as a separate peak (not shown in Fig. 3-12(a)). As a result, the Sb3d_{5/2} spectra from thick GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} sample is Lorentzian shape without any curve fitting. The results show that the values of $\left(E_{Sb3d_{5/2}}^{GaAsSb} - E_{VBM}^{GaAsSb}\right), \left(E_{In3d_{5/2}}^{InGaAs} - E_{VBM}^{InGaAs}\right)$ and ΔE_{CL}

are 527.707eV, 443.784eV and 83.525eV, respectively. The valence band offset of $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ channel relative to $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ source is $0.398 \pm 0.05eV$ using Eq. (3-1). The uncertainty value of 0.05eV is from the scatter of VB data with respect to the fitting in VBM positions. The conduction band offset (ΔE_c) can be estimated by the following

equation:

$$\Delta E_c = E_g^{GaAsSb} + \Delta E_v - E_g^{InGaAs}$$
(3-2)



Figure 3-12. XPS spectra of (a) Sb3d5/2 CL and (b) $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ VB from 310 nm $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ without the top $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ layer; (c) In3d5/2 CL and (d) $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ VB from 150nm $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ /310 nm $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$; (e) Sb3d5/2 CL and (f) In3d5/2 CL from 5 nm $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As/310$ nm $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}$ structure measured at the hetero-interface of structure A. CL spectra curves were fitted using a Lorentzian convolution with a Shirley-type background. VBM were determined by linearly fitting the leading edge of the VB spectra to the base line.



Figure 3-13. Derived band-alignment for the InAs like (top) and GaAs like (bottom) interface TFET structures. Band-gap narrowing due to heavy doping in III-V has been considered. InAs like TFET structures result in $E_{Beff}=0.202eV$, while GaAs like TFET structure is broken due to presence of high density of gap states.

where E_g^{GaAsSb} and E_g^{InGaAs} are the band gap of heavily doped GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} and

intrinsic $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$. The bandgap of P⁺⁺ GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} was found to be 0.703eV by simulation [38], where Jain-Roulston model [63] was used to calculate band-gap-

narrowing effect caused by heavily carbon doping. The bandgap of measured intrinsic $In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ material is 0.6eV [64]. Using these data, the ΔE_C is calculated to be ~ 0.501eV. Figure 3-13 shows the schematic band alignment diagram of the $GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}/In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As$ hetero-junction based on the present results above. A type-II staggered band lineup is seen to have formed at the source/channel interface of the TFET structure. The effective tunneling barrier height $(Eb_{eff} = E_g^{InGaAs} - \Delta E_{\nu})$ is found to be

0.202eV.

3-6. Comparison of OFF state current of TFET devices with InAs-like and GaAs-like interface at source/channel region

In order to assess the impact of the difference between InAs-like and GaAs-like interface on the OFF state leakage current of the HTFET, p-i-n devices were fabricated on both the samples. Room temperature p-i-n curves and the comparison is shown in Figure 3-14 (a). About four orders of magnitude higher leakage current density was observed from the GaAs-like interface structure than the InAs-like at 300 K, indicating different OFF state current mechanisms involved in these TFET structures. In order to gain insight into the mechanism governing them, temperature dependent I-V measurements were performed in the reverse-mode, with temperature ranging from 150K to 300K. The measured and modeled curves for the GaAs like and the InAs like structures are shown in Figure 3-14 (b) and (c) respectively. For modeling, device simulations were performed using TCAD Sentaurus. A list of parameters used for the simulations is provided in Table II. In both the structures, the source (P+) has been heavily doped, hence band-gap narrowing model was activated.

The reverse leakage for the GaAs like interface is four orders of magnitude higher than the InAs like interface and the temperature dependence is weak. High current and weak temperature dependence indicate trap assisted tunneling dominating the (TAT) transport. To explain why the TAT dominates the OFF state transport of the GaAs-like interface, fixed positive charges representative of interface defects or Tamm states were introduced into the simulation of



Figure 3-14. (a) Comparison of the ungated pin diode characteristics of the GaAs like and InAs like High Stagger HTFET layers. (b-c) Temperature dependent reverse leakage current density of the GaAs like and InAs like HTFET structures along with modeled curves.

the ideal structure. While fixed positive charge of 10^{12} /cm² was required for the InAs like interface, the GaAs like interface required 1.5×10^{13} /cm² of fixed charge in order to model the four



Figure 3-15. (a) Band-diagram showing 1.5×10^{13} /cm² of equivalent fixed charge density required to change the band-alignment from expected staggered hetero-junction to broken gap structure. (a) InAs like structure is expected to have fixed charge density less than 10^{12} /cm².



Figure 3-16. (a) Change in band bending as a function of density of fixed charge at the heterointerface. (b) p-i-n reverse current density as a function of fixed charge density. The reverse leakage changes from trap assisted tunneling to S-R-H generation for densities lower than 5×10^{11} /cm².

orders higher tunneling leakage. Such high value of the fixed charge causes severe band-bending of the channel near the hetero-interface making the junction $E_{Beff}\approx 0$ eV. Also, such a high density of interface defects is representative of presence of huge density of junk induced defects, dislocations, hetero material intermixing which has already been confirmed from the RSM, AFM and TEM studies. In order to evaluate the dependence of the band-bending and hence the reverse current on the interface fixed charge density, Q_F was varied from 1.5×10^{13} /cm² down to 10^8 /cm² (typical for a growth with very low defect density). Clearly, if the interface state density can be brought below 10^{11} /cm², the contribution to the off-state leakage from the Tamm states or interface defects will become much lower compared to the bulk S-R-H generation mechanism.

3-7. Conclusion

In order to show the effect of decreasing effective barrier height on the on-current, Large Homj TFET with $E_{Beff}=0.74eV$, Small Homj TFET with $E_{Beff}=0.58eV$, Moderate stagger HTFET with E_{Beff}=0.31eV and High stagger TFET with E_{Beff}=0.25eV were designed for growth using MBE. For staggered HTFET growth, while switching between 'Sb' rich GaAsSb to 'As' rich InGaAs, possibility of intermixing and growth of binary junk like GaAs or InAs is evaluated. GaAs junk originate under 'As' overpressure, while InAs mono layers result from the preferential flow of 'In' during the switching process. For this study, high stagger GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}/ In_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}As wafers with both hetero-interface types were characterized for strain relaxation using reciprocal space maps, surface morphology using Atomic Force Microscopy and confirmation of defects and dislocations using Transmission Electron Microscopy. All the three techniques signified existence of threading dislocations in In_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}As channel and the drain layers for the GaAs like interface compared to the InAs like structure. TEM confirmed the existence of the defects at the interface as well as within the bulk of the In_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}As layer while the virtual InAlAs substrate and the GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65} source layers being free of noticeable dislocations or defects. Finally, the temperature dependent reverse pin diode current density were measured and numerically modeled for both the type of TFET structures. Four orders higher reverse current density and the weak temperature dependence for the GaAs like interface indicated trap assisted tunneling determining the off-state leakage compared while the InAs like interface being dominated by low level S-R-H generation mechanism. The band-offset for the GaAs is nearly broken as confirmed by XPS and modeling, where as for the InAs like the band-offset follows near ideal growth, considering the effect of band-gap narrowing. Thus, InAs terminated hetero-interface GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}/ In_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}As staggered TFET structures are expected to result in higher I_{ON} and higher I_{ON}/I_{OFF} ratio over In_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}As Homj TFET.

Chapter 4

Electrical Characterization and Benchmarking

Four TFET structures were grown and fabricated using the process flow introduced in chapter 2. The layer structures are "Large Homj" TFET, "Moderate Stagger" hetero-junction TFET, "High Stagger" hetero-junction TFET and "Small Homj" TFET. The common device schematic and the corresponding TFET band-alignments are shown in Figure 4-1 and 4-2 (a-d) respectively. Table 4-1 summarizes the expected effective barrier heights (E_{Beff}) for these structures along with experimentally measured value for some of them. In all the structures, the p++ GaAsSb source layer is below the InGaAs channel and the drain layers. GaAsSb etches 30 times slower than InGaAs in citric acid. Since wet etch undercut is required to facilitate self aligned gate metal deposition on the side wall, GaASb on top of InGaAs will undercut slower than InGaAs and will shadow the tunneling junction for self aligned gate deposition. Thus, GaAsSb is designed as the bottom layer. The P+ source layer has been heavily doped to make sure that the electric field is maximized. The N+ drain layer doping is low to make sure that the off-state leakage is not dominated by the ambipolar leakage.



Figure 4-1. Device schematic of the nano-pillar TFET. P+ source is at the bottom while n+ drain at the top. The device is planarized with BCB and the gate is on the side wall.


Figure 4-2. Band-alignments for Large Homj TFET, Small Homj TFET, Moderate Stagger HTFET and High Stagger HTFET.

TFET	Expected E _{Beff} (eV)	Measured E _{Beff} (eV)
Large Homj	0.74	0.74
Small Homj	0.58	0.58
Moderate Stagger	0.31	0.3
High Stagger	0.25	0.202

Table 4-1. Summary of TFET effective tunneling barrier heights (E_{Beff}) fabricated in this dissertation.



Figure 4-3. GaAs like High Stagger HTFET cross-section TEM



Figure 4-4. InAs like High Stagger HTFET cross-section TEM

Figure 4-3 and 4-4 show cross-section TEM images of the fabricated high stagger heterojunction TFET structures grown with two different hetero-interface terminations: GaAs like interface and InAs like interface respectively. Threading dislocations can be observed within the InGaAs layer in the GaAs like structure and the shape of the MESA or the pillar is conical. While in the InAs terminated interface, no apparent dislocations in the scale shown is observed. The shape of the pillar after wet etch reveals (111) side wall which is expected after the wet etch. The conical shape of the GaAs like interface could be a result of dislocations bringing in different etch rate and etch profile. The gate and the drain contact structures, BCB planarization, ALD high-k deposition etc. look similar for both of them.

Before we move to the results and comparison of electrical characteristics with respect to the effect of scaling E_{Beff} , it is important to observe the effect of hetero-interface termination on the output and transfer characteristics of the GaAs like and InAs like high stagger hetero-interface TFET structures. Figure 4-5 and 4-6 compare the I_{DS} - V_{GS} and I_{DS} - V_{DS} curves respectively measured at room temperature. Consistent with the difference in the reverse leakage of the p-i-n diodes, the off-state leakage of the InAs like interface is 10⁴X smaller than that of the GaAs like interface and is a result of significantly reduced interface defect and Tamm state density. The SS is also steeper due to the reduction in I_{OFF} . I_{DS} - V_{DS} curves of the GaAs terminated interface do not saturate because of the defective InGaAs layer and high I_{OFF} . However, the I_{DS} - V_{DS} curves of the InAs terminated interface saturate very well with improved I_{ON} due to improved junction properties. The peak to valley current ratio (PVCR) in the forward side of the I_{DS} - V_{DS} , i.e., negative V_{DS} side is higher for the InAs terminated interface due to the reduced excess current density. Excess current is trap assisted tunneling current that takes place through gap states present in the tunneling junction. Higher the trap density, higher is the excess current and hence lower is the PVCR.



Figure 4-5. Comparison of the measured I_{DS} - V_{GS} characteristics of InAs and GaAs like High Stagger HTFET.



Figure 4-6. Comparison of the measured I_{DS} - V_{DS} characteristics of InAs and GaAs like High Stagger HTFET.

4-1. Electrical Results as a Function of E_{Beff}

In order to study the effect of E_{Beff} scaling on the on-current (I_{ON}), on-off ratio (I_{ON}/I_{OFF}), switching slope (SS) and drain induced barrier thinning (DIBT), Large Homj, Small Homj and Moderate Stagger hetero-junction TFETs were also fabricated. The channel length (L) for the Large Homj is 100nm opposed to 150nm for the remaining three TFETs. The choice of longer channel length for the smaller E_{Beff} system is to prevent any short channel effect and thick T_{oxe} on the I_{OFF} , SS and DIBT of the measured characteristics. Unlike MOSFETs, it has already been proven that the on current in a Tunnel FET is nearly independent of the channel length [65]. Hence, choosing different channel length for different E_{Beff} systems does not make any difference as far as comparison of the DC performance is concerned. Width of the fabricated devices is 10µm, while the measured T_{oxe} from In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As MOS capacitors is 2.3nm.

Figure 4-7 compares the transfer characteristics ($I_{DS}-V_{GS}$) of all the fabricated devices at V_{DS} =0.05V and 0.5V. The curves shift left with reducing E_{Beff} . The early onset of the $I_{DS}-V_{GS}$ is a result of reducing E_{Beff} since in a type II system, increasing stagger and reducing E_{Beff} means lower V_{GS} to turn on the transfer characteristics. The gate leakage is much lower than the off-state leakage of for each of the fabricated devices, signifying that the off-state leakage is determined by S-R-H generation or ambipolar leakage. Figure 4-8 shows calculated inverse of point switching slope vs drain current at room temperature and at V_{DS} =0.05V. SS is non uniform and varies with I_{DS} and V_{GS} which is characteristic of Tunnel FETs. The minimum value of the SS moves to right indicating that for the same point SS, the transmission or the tunneling probability is higher. Ideally, for Tunnel FETs to replace MOSFETs, it is desired to have the min value of the SS below 60mV/dec over significant orders of magnitude change in drain current. In the fabricated devices the SS is greater than 60mV/dec due to two reasons: (a) The fabricated devices do not have a scaled T_{oxe} (≤ 1 nm) and scaled T_{body} (≤ 7 nm). (b) The high-k/channel interface is not



Figure 4-7. Comparison of the measured I_{DS}-V_{GS} characteristics for different E_{Beff} systems.



Figure 4-8. Comparison of the calculated SS vs I_{DS} characteristics for different E_{Beff} systems.

optimized as far as reducing Dit is concerned as discussed in section 1-2.2 (E) and will be discussed later in more detail in the pulsed I-V measurement section.

4-1.1. Impact on I_{ON}

Figures 4-9 (a-d) show the measured room temperature output characteristics (I_{DS} - V_{DS}) of the fabricated devices. The applied gate biases mentioned in the plots have been adjusted for the different turn-off voltages observed in the transfer characteristics. This is needed to compare the on-current for the same overdrive. The I_{DS} - V_{DS} for the Large Homj TFET does not saturate because of the large tunnel barrier and thick T_{oxe} . However for the smaller E_{Beff} systems including the small Homj TFET, the I_{DS} - V_{DS} show clear signs of output saturation. Moving from Large Homj TFET to Small Homj TFET, E_{Beff} reduces by 21% and the I_{ON} at V_{GS} =2.5V and V_{DS} =0.5V increases from 24 μ A/ μ m to 60 μ A/ μ m, a 150% increase. Moving to Moderate Stagger, E_{Beff} reduces by 58% and the on-current increases to 100 μ A/ μ m, 319% increase. Finally, for the High Stagger TFET, E_{Beff} reduces by 66% and the I_{ON} increases to 260 μ A/ μ m, 983% increase. This demonstration of high on-current using an inter band tunneling junction explains that, fundamentally, Tunnel FETs can deliver MOSFET like on current while maintain high on-off ratio thus eliminating the low on current limitations posed by homo-junction TFETs.

4-1.2. Impact on SS

Due to the large V_{GS} stretch out, however, high overdrive voltages have been used to report the measured BTBT current. Because the I_{DS} - V_{DS} curves saturate even with such high overdrive voltages of V_{GS} - V_{OFF} =2.5V, there is room for reduction of this stretch out using T_{oxe} scaling. Figure 4-10(a) shows measured I_{DS} - V_{GS} characteristics for the high stagger heterojunction TFET with scaled T_{oxe} of 2nm (0.3nm reduction). Figure 4-10 (b) shows the corresponding point SS vs I_{DS} calculated at V_{DS} =0.3V. Clearly, the SS_{min} and the average SS measured from 5nA/µm to 1µA/µm is lower than for the case with T_{oxe} =2.3nm. Further



Figure 4-9. (a-d) Measured output characteristics of different E_{Beff} systems.



Figure 4-10. (a) Effect of T_{oxe} scaling on the I_{DS} - V_{GS} curve of High stagger HTFET. (b) Change in SS vs I_{DS} characteristics as a result of T_{oxe} scaling.

significant reduction in SS is expected with T_{oxe} scaling down to 1nm, thus reducing the unintentional V_{GS} stretch out obtained due to poor Fermi-level movement in the presence high Dit. Figure 4-11 summarizes the change in on-current with E_{Beff} and T_{oxe} scaling combined. For $I_{OFF}=5nA/\mu m$ and $V_{GS}-V_{OFF}=1.5V$, High stagger Hetj TFET shows I_{ON} of $135\mu A/\mu m$ with I_{ON}/I_{OFF} of 27000, a record value demonstrated till date in the category of Tunnel FETs.

4-1.3. Impact on DIBT

Drain induced barrier thinning (DIBT) is an important metric to quantify the short channel effects in Tunnel FETs. It is analogous to the Drain Induced Barrier Lowering (DIBL) in MOSFETs with the only difference being the carrier injection mechanism. In a short channel MOSFET, V_{DS} impacts the source thermionic barrier by reducing the barrier height, while in a short channel Tunnel FET, V_{DS} impacts the tunnel junction by thinning the barrier width or the tunneling length. The dependence of the short channel effects as a function of channel length (L) and other device geometry (T_{oxe} , T_{body}) are also different and can be referred for details at [75]. For a given tunnel barrier height and common device geometry, Tunnel FETs suffer from lower short channel effects (SCE) than MOSFETs up to a critical channel length L_C below which the SCE in Tunnel FETS become severe and worse than MOSFETs due to increased direct S/D tunneling.

Since the SS of a Tunnel FET is a strong function of V_{GS} and is not a constant, choosing a current level to quantifying DIBT requires some understanding. For the same channel length, tunnel junctions with different barrier heights can result in orders in magnitude difference in oncurrents. Hence, while comparing DIBT for different tunneling barrier heights (E_{Beff}), different current levels can be chosen for evaluating DIBT. For example, current levels which lead to minimum DIBT can be chosen or a fraction to the on-current can be chosen such as $I_{ON}/100$ or



Figure 4-11. Summary of the effect of E_{Beff} and T_{oxe} scaling on the Ion of the fabricated devices.



Figure 4-12. Summary of the effect of E_{Beff} and T_{oxe} scaling on the DIBT of the fabricated devices.

 $I_{ON}/1000$ and the rule should be fixed for each of them. Figure 4-12 summarizes DIBT calculated from Figure 4-7 and 4-10 (a) at $I_{DS}=10nA/\mu m$ and for V_{DS} change from 0.05V to 0.5V.DIBT reduces with decreasing barrier height. This is a very important result as far as short channel effect is concerned. In order to investigate more into this dependence, TCAD simulations of the change in profile of the electron BTBT generation rate close to the source channel tunnel junction is shown in Figure 4-12. Note the peak position of the generation rate for the Small Homj TFET and the High Stagger Hetj TFET at $I_{DS}=10nA/\mu m$. The peak position is closer to the source channel tunnel junction for the high stagger indicating that the effective scaling length (λ_{eff}) is smaller for the high stagger and the device is more scalable than the homo-junction counterpart. This also means that with further scaling of the E_{Beff} , even further increase in scalability is expected.



Figure 4-13. electron band to band (e-BTBT) generation rate plotted as a function of the distance from the source channel interface. e-BTBT calculated at $I_{DS}=10nA/\mu m$.

4-2. Pulsed I-V on Small Homo-junction TFET

The measured room temperature IDS-VGS of TFETs shown in Figure 4-7 have point switching slope higher than 60mV/dec for all I_{DS}, which is not desired since the reason for choosing Tunnel FET as an alternate low power device is the sub-kT/q steep switching property. As indicated before, device geometry can lead to significant reduction in SS; however there is fundamental fabrication issue in the fabricated devices with respect to the high-k/channel interface. Figure 4-14 shows measured Capacitance Voltage characteristics for In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As MOSCAPs with $1nmAl_2O_3/3.5nmHfO_2$ as the bi-layer gate oxide. Expected ideal C-V at is also shown for comparison. Clearly, below flat band (FB) voltage, near the depletion region, excess capacitance is observed indicating significant contribution of Cit due to Dit. Since Al₂O₃ forms the interface with InGaAs, Dit profile and density similar to that of Figure 1-10(c) is expected. This density of interface state is very high and it is important to look at the characteristic trap capture-emission time constants of such as trap distribution. Figure 4-16 shows calculated electron capture-emission time constants from mid-gap towards CB edge. The characteristics capture time near mid-gap is of the order of low msec and decrease exponentially to sub-µS values at energy levels close to band-edges. These traps respond to the perturbations in the Fermi-level movement by capture and emission process, thus stretching out the I_{DS}-V_{GS} response. In addition, traps present close to the mid-gap contribute through trap-assisted tunneling followed by thermionic emission leading to excess current and SS dilution in the switching slope regime as shown in Figure 4-16. If the I_{DS}-V_{GS} measurement can be pulsed with a period much faster than the response time of these mid-gap traps, the trap-assisted tunneling and sluggish Fermi-level movement can be avoided. Figure 4-17 shows a simplified block diagram of the pulsed-IV set up used for fast I-V measurements.



Figure 4-14. Capacitance Voltage characteristics measured for 1nmAl₂O₃/3.5nmHfO₂/n-In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As MOSCAPs at f=75 KHz. Also shown ideal CV expected at the measured frequency.



Figure 4-15. Calculated trap characteristic response time for electrons. Trap response time range between 1ms and 1µs.



Figure 4-16. Schematic explaining trap assisted tunnel followed by thermionic emission occurring near the high-k/ tunneling junction interface.



Figure 4-17. Fast IV measurement set up used to avoid slow traps responsible for SS dilution at room temperature. Minimum response time of $0.15\mu s$ was reliably recorded. (Bottom left) Snapshot of the device used for Pulsed IV measurements.

Small Homj TFET was used for demonstration of steepening of the SS. The input gate voltage pulses have rise time (t_r) of 10ns and pulse period as low as 0.1µs. A current pre-amplifier was connected between the drain terminal and the drain supply voltage. The pre-amp consists of a two stage trans-impedance amplifier, each stage having an OPAMP as the amplifier with negative feedback through resistors as shown in Figure 4-18. The gain of the first stage OPAMP is 1000 while for the second is 10. In order to transfer maximum power to the second stage, 2000hm matching resistor is inserted between the two gain blocks resulting in net gain of 5000. Agilent 81110 was used as the function generator and the pulsed I-V response were recorder in LeCroy oscilloscope. Using the setup shown in Figure 4-17, the response time of the transient TFET drain current was reliably sampled after 150ns (t_{resp}). Figure 4-19 compares the I_{DS}-V_{GS} between DC and pulsed IV. The pulsed I_{DS}-V_{GS} data show marked steepening of the switching slope with minimum SS of 100mV/decade and matches the theoretical I_{DS}-V_{GS} for Dit ~ 8x10¹¹/cm² as shown in Figure 4-20.



Figure 4-18. Current pre-amplifier used to amplify the measured pulsed drain voltage within the switching slope regime.



Figure 4-19. Comparison of DC and Pulsed I_{DS}-V_{GS} curves measured at room temperature.



Figure 4-20. Improvement in the switching slope with pulsing. SS_{min} improves from 150mV/dec to 100mV/dec.

4-3. Benchmarking

For low power logic applications, it was shown in Figure 1-7 that broken gap TFETs can deliver superior performance than MOSFETs with drive currents $\geq 100\mu A/\mu m$ at $V_{DS}=0.3V$. Hence, in order to benchmark the measured I_{ON} and I_{OFF} in this hetero-junction TFET research, $V_{DS}=0.3V$ has been chosen. Figure 4-21 shows $I_{DS}-V_{GS}$ of the Small Homj, Moderate stagger and High stagger TFETs measured at $V_{DS}=0.3V$ and compared with those reported at $V_{DS}\leq 0.5V$ [58, 69]. The V_{GS} is adjusted for the offset voltage. If we neglect the stretch out of switching slope regime and focus on the pure BTBT regime, drive current is higher for the fabricated staggered systems measured in this work due to the reduced E_{Beff} . Table 4-2 summarizes the on-current, effective switching slope and I_{ON}/I_{OFF} as a function of E_{Beff} . I_{ON} is measured at V_{GS} - $V_{OFF}=1.5V$, where V_{OFF} is taken at $I_{DS}=5nA/\mu m$. SS_{eff} is calculated as [45]:

$$SS_{eff} = (V_{GS} - V_{OFF}) / (2 \log (I_{ON} / I_{OFF})$$

$$(4-1)$$



Figure 4-21. Benchmarking of the offset corrected I_{DS} - V_{GS} curve of the High Stagger HTFET against those reported till date [35] [66] [67].

Reference	E _{Beff} (eV)	Lg (nm)	T _{oxe} (nm)	V _{ON} -V _{OFF} (V)	V _{DS} (V)	l _{oN} (μΑ/μm)	I _{ON} / I _{OFF}	SS _{eff} (mV/dec)
Zhao et. al, EDL,2011 [66]	0.58	100	1.2	1.5	0.5	30	6x10 ³	200
<i>Dewey et. al</i> IEDM, 2011 [35]	0.74	100	1.1	0.9	0.3	8	1.6x10 ³	140
Dewey et. al IEDM,2011 [35]	0.58	100	1.1	0.9	0.3	17	3.4x10 ³	106
Small HomJ (This work)	0.58	150	2.3	1.5	0.5	30	6x10 ³	200
Mod. HetJ (This work)	0.31	150	2	1.5	0.5	78	1.5x10 ⁴	179
High HetJ (This work)	0.25	150	2	1.5	0.5	135	2.7x10 ⁴	169

Table 4-2. Benchmarking the record high on-current achieved using High Stagger HTFET compared with those reported till date at $I_{OFF}=5nA/\mu m$.

Clearly, high stagger TFETs show record high drive current of $135\mu A/\mu m$ at on-off ratio of 2.7×10^4 which is also a record in the category of surface tunneling devices reported till date. With further scaling of E_{Beff} to zero gap, further enhancement in drive current is expected at V_{DS}=0.3V.

4-4. Modeling and Projection

With the fast I-V measurements on the Small Homj TFET (Figures 4-19 and 4-20), it is argued that if the higk-k/channel Dit can be reduced below $8x10^{11}/cm^2/eV$, trap assisted tunneling followed by thermionic emission process diluting the SS regime can be avoided enabling pure BTBT to determine the sub-threshold conduction. Since the channel of the Small Homj and the High Stagger hetero-junction TFETs are the same (InGaAs), similar Dit distribution is expected. Figure 4-22 (a) shows modeling of the measured high stagger TFET I_{DS}-V_{GS} curves for T_{oxe} of 2nm and 2.3nm and at V_{DS}=0.3V. Consistent with the modeling of the homo-junction TFET, the SS regime of the hetero-junction TFET can be consistently reproduced using uniform Dit of 10^{13} /cm²/eV. Figure 4-22(a) also shows the simulation result for the case when Dit ~8x10¹¹/cm²/eV and for T_{oxe}=1nm. Figure 4-22(b) compares the switching slope as a function of I_{DS} and T_{oxe}. Clearly, for T_{oxe}=1nm and mid-gap peak Dit≤8x10¹¹/cm²/eV, high on-current and SS<60mV/dec over more than two orders of magnitude change in I_{DS} is expected.



Figure 4-22. (a-b) Measured and modeled I_{DS} - V_{GS} and SS vs I_{DS} curves of the High Stagger HTFET for EOT (T_{oxe}) =2.3nm, 2nm and V_{DS} =0.3V. Projection for T_{oxe} =1nm and mid-gap peak Dit<=8x10¹¹/cm²/eV.

Even with $T_{oxe}=1nm$, the on-current for the high stagger hetero-junction TFET at $V_{CC}=0.3V$ and $I_{OFF}=5nA/\mu m$ is only $10\mu A/\mu m$. Please note that the body thickness of the modeled high stagger TFET device is still large ($T_{body}=200nm$). Scaling of the T_{body} down to 7nm is expected to result in significant increase the device electrostatics and hence the drive current. Figure 4-23 shows the $I_{DS}-V_{GS}$ characteristics expected for the high stager TFET with $T_{body}=7nm$. The on-current at $V_{CC}=0.3V$ has now increased 10 $\mu A/\mu m$ to $50\mu A/\mu m$. However, this is equivalent in performance to the recently published 22nm Tri-gate TFET data published from Intel [36]. Hence this is not at all a low power option as far as substitution or a replacement technology is concerned. Further scaling of the E_{Beff} is required. Figure 4-23 also shows the $I_{DS}-V_{GS}$ curve for broken gap TFET with E_{Beff} -OeV. Clearly, this TFET can deliver 100 $\mu A/\mu m$ of

drive current for $V_{DS} \leq 0.3V$ which is more than an order higher compared to the Tri-gate MOSFET technology. Thus, broken gap Tunnel FETs, with scaled device geometry make tunnel transistors a viable option for future sub 0.3V V_{CC} low power logic technology.



Figure 4-23. Expected I_{DS} - V_{GS} curve for UTB-DG GaSb/InAs broken gap HTFET and compared with Tri-gate MOSFET [36].

4-5. Conclusion

In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As homo-junction control, GaAs_{0.4}Sb_{0.6}/ In_{0.65}Ga_{0.35}As moderate and GaAs_{0.35}Sb_{0.65}/In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As high stagger hetero-junction TFETs are fabricated and the dependence of the I_{ON} and DIBT (short channel effect) on the effective barrier height (E_{Beff}) is systematically studied. By scaling E_{Beff} from 0.58eV to 0.25eV, 253% enhancement in I_{ON} is demonstrated, at V_{DS} =0.5V, arising due to an increased tunneling efficiency. Further, using electrical oxide thickness scaling in conjunction with barrier height engineering, record high I_{ON}=135µA/µm (350% enhancement) along with the highest on-off current ratio I_{ON}/I_{OFF}=2.7x10⁴ in the category of TFETs is achieved, at V_{DS} =0.5V and V_{GS} - V_{OFF} =1.5V. DIBT is shown to reduce by 65% due to band-to-band generation occurring closer to the source-channel interface, thus improving device electrostatics. Using pulsed I-V technique, traps with capture emission response times of less than 0.1us were reduced and the switching slope is improved from 150mV/dec to 100mV/dec. Further reduction in SS can be achieved with T_{oxe} and T_{body} scaling down to 1nm and 7nm respectively. GaSb/InAs HTFET structures with ultra-thin body dimensions form the ultimate n-channel TFET choice for future low power logic solution.

Chapter 5

Future Work: p-channel As-Sb Tunnel Transistors

Complementary logic has several advantages amongst which low static power dissipation and high noise margin top the list. Since Tunnel FETs are being envisioned as future substitution for MOSFETs in the category of low power logic, a complementary p-channel Tunnel FET solution is inevitable. Unlike MOSFETs, Tunnel FET is an asymmetric device. For n-channel TFETs, the source is designed as heavily doped p+ region, while for p-channel TFETs, source is heavily doped n++ regions as shown in schematic of Figure 5-1. However, the conduction band DOS in III-V semiconductors is very low, hence, heavy n+ doping results in significant Fermi level degeneracy and exposes the tail of the Fermi distributed carriers to BTBT [68].



Figure 5-1. Schematic of the p-channel Tunnel FET.

Since this tail is temperature dependent with slope proportional to kT/q, heavy source degeneracy results in SS limited to kT/q as seen in MOSFETs. Figure 5-2 and 5-3 explain this situation. However, high source doping is required to maximize the electric field and hence the drive current. This brings a fundamental trade-off between switching slope and drive current in p-channel III-V HTFET. It is imperative to find innovative solutions towards engineering the density of states in n+ source region of p-channel HTFET while simultaneously engineering the tunnel barrier and the source doping.



Figure 5-2. (a) GaSb/InAs p-channel Tunnel FET band-diagram explaining the temperature dependent carrier distribution tail completely exposed to tunneling due to heavy degeneracy within the n+ doped InAs source region. (b) Impact of the high source degeneracy on the temperature dependence of the switching slope regime of the p-channel Tunnel FET [68].

5-1. Optimizing Source Doping (Ns)

Figure 5-3 shows I_{DS} - V_{GS} characteristics simulated for p-channel High stagger HTFET and broken gap HTFET with Ns=2x10¹⁹/cm³. L=32nm, T_{oxe} =1nm and T_{body} =7nm. As a guide, 60mV/dec slope is shown using black dotted lines. Clearly, SS for both the TFETs follow the 60mV/dec limit confirming the Fermi degeneracy issue. Please note that the effect of Dit on SS has not been included here for the simplicity of understanding. Bringing down Ns to 5x10¹⁸/cm³ does not avoid the Fermi degeneracy issue, rather the on-current for V_{CC} =0.5V and V_{CC} =0.3V reduces by 8X and 2X with the I_{ON} being less than 10µA/µm. An attempt to further reduce the source doing will result in further degradation of the on-current and hence engineering Ns without changing the DOS of the source material is not a viable solution of p-channel Tunnel FETs.

N-channel TFETs achieve sub-60mV/decade switching slope due the band filtering of the Fermi tail of the carrier distribution by the band-gap. Due to the high DOS of the valence band, Fermi-level is not degenerate even with Ns as high as 8×10^{19} /cm³. Thus both steep switching and high on-current can be achieved simultaneously. In order to enable p-TFETs achieve the same, the DOS of the conduction band needs to be engineered such that even with heavy doping, the Fermi-level is not significantly degenerate.

Lchannel	32nm
EOT	1nm
Tb	7 nm
Τον	1nm
Tun	1nm
Nd (n+)	vary
Na (p+)	10 ¹⁹ /cm ³
Ni-channel	undoped

Table 5-1. p-channel TFET device parameters for TCAD Sentaurus simulations.



Figure 5-3. (a-b) Simulated I_{DS} - V_{GS} characteristics of the High Stagger and GaSb/InAs broken gap p and n-channel HTFETs for V_{CC} =0.3V and 0.5V respectively. N+ source doping as slow as $5x10^{18}$ /cm³ is not able to remove the degeneracy issue.

5-2. Strain and Quantum engineered "non-classical" p-channel TFET

The fundamental limitation stemming from the limited DOS in the n+ source region of pchannel TFETs challenges us to a broader thinking of DOS engineering utilizing crystal orientation, strain and quantum confinement as key modulating factors. Two categories of DOS engineered p-channel HTFET are: a) Quantum engineered pTFETs and b) Quantum + Strain Engineered pTFETs (see Figure 5-4). Since GaSb/InAs broken gap TFET is expected to result in maximum TFET drive current at V_{CC} \leq 0.3V, n++ InAs needs DOS optimization.



Figure 5-4. Density of States (DOS) engineered pHTFETs: Enhancing the DOS in n+ doped InAs using quantization and uniaxial strain to reduce energetic separation between L and Γ valleys while maintaining high stagger with GaSb; (Left) Unstrained and bulk InAs. (Middle) Unstrained, quantized InAs. (Right) 2% uniaxially (tensile) strained and quantized InAs configurations for high performance, steep slope pHTFETs [38].

In conventional pTFET with n+ doped (100) InAs, high source doping pushes the Fermi level away from conduction band exposing the high energy carrier distribution tail and diluting switching slope. Figure 5-4 shows numerical band structure simulations of (111) InAs using Nextnano³ [38]. The DOS in (111) InAs source region can be increased by energetically

lowering the L-valley using a combination of quantum confinement and uniaxial strain. This novel approach preserves both the steep switching slope as well as high on-current in future p-channel HTFETs.

Figure 5-4 shows how quantum confinement can elevate the gamma valley (Γ) energetically and re-populate the L-valley with carriers. L-valley has higher DOS and allows higher source doping in the source without exposing the high energy tail of the Fermi distribution of carriers. However, our initial calculations indicate that this could potentially increase the tunnel barrier to 0.3eV and suppress on-current. Strain engineering will be needed to reduce the effective tunnel barrier and increase Ion without compromising the DOS in the source region. Various stressor techniques such as built-in epitaxial strain, capping layer, and metal gate induced strain can be investigated for strained pTFET. Finally, the effect of transition from direct to indirect gap system on the effective tunneling rate needs quantification.

5-3. In-situ Gate Stack

Antimonides and arsenides are extremely sensitive to surface oxidation leading to nonideal high-k dielectric/III-V interface which affects the TFET switching slope. While the selfcleaning effect of TMA precursor used in Al₂O₃ dielectric deposition has proven beneficial to mitigating oxide formation with arsenides, no such effect has been observed for antimonides. Using a dual chamber ALD/PEALD deposition system, which will allow removal of surface oxide in-situ followed by ALD or PEALD high-k deposition over a wide range of temperature, is desired. This will allow for in-situ surface conditioning and conformal deposition of high-k in etched nana-pillar 3D devices geometries with high device yield.

5-4. Future Work

Complementary p-channel Tunnel FETs need heavily doped n++ source to boost the drive current comparable in performance to the n-channel counterpart. However, low DOS for the CB forms the bottleneck in achieving high Ns in III-V semiconductors. Reducing Ns is not a straightforward solution as it trades between steep SS and high I_{ON}. Bringing satellite valleys closer to the direct gap gamma valley is one way to prevent Fermi-degeneracy. Orientation dependent confinement and strain are possible technique to achieve this however this requires significant modeling and experimental validation to prove to be a robust complementary solution.

Appendix

Detailed Process Flow for Nano-pillar Tunnel FET

The fabrication details for the nano-pillar transistor are described below:

1. Alignment Markers and Dry Etch Mask Definition

- a. Degrease the III-V sample with Acetone (10mins), Methanol (5mins) and IPA (5mins).
- b. Rinse with DI water for 1min and blow dry with N_2 .
- c. Spin coat with PMMA-MAA EL-6 resist at 2000 rpm for 1min.
- d. Bake@150°C for 3min. Cool the sample for 2mins.
- e. Spin coat PMMA 950 A3 resist at 4000 rpm for 45secs.
- f. Bake @ 180°C for 3 mins. Cool the sample for 2 mins.
- g. Use E-beam lithography (EBL) to write the features. Write features smaller than equal to $5x5\mu m^2$ at dose of $900\mu C/cm^2$ with beam size of 15nm. Write larger features with $420\mu C/cm^2$ using beam size of 220nm.
- h. Develop the patterns using 1:3 MIBK: IPA for 1min and 45 secs followed by 20 secs dip in IPA.
- i. Rinse in DI water for 30secs and blow dry with N₂.
- j. Observe for clean and sharp patterns.

2. Dry Etch Mask Deposition

In this step, pillar hard etch mask will be defined using EBL and Lift-off technique

- a. Load the developed sample into the evaporator
- b. Load Ti and Cr crucibles and wait for vacuum

- c. Start depositing once the base pressure comes below 10^{-6} Torr
- d. Lift-off the patterns using Remover PG preheated to 60°C.
- e. Rinse in IPA, DI water and then blow dry with N_2 .
- f. Observe under microscope for a clean lift-off.

3. Pillar Definition Using Dry Etch

In this step, pillars will be defined using Ti/Cr as the hard etch mask

- a. Paste the sample on a carrier wafer using double sided thermal tape.
- b. Clean the back of the carrier wafer before loading into the ICP RIE chamber
- c. Load and wait for the lock vacuum to reach below 100mTorr
- d. Before running the actual sample for etch, perform chamber clean followed by chamber conditioning with Cl_2 (40sccm), Ar (20sccm) and SF_6 (10sccm). RF1 PWR-250W, RF2 PWR-750W.
- e. Etch Molybdenum followed by InGaAs using the same recipe. Break the entire etch into steps till bottom P++ source is reached.
- f. Use Profilometer to measure the step height
- g. Confirm the P++ source using multimeter.

4. Pillar Wet Etch Undercut and high-k Deposition

In this step, wet etch is performed to remove dry etch damage and produce the undercut needed for self aligned gate contact deposition

- a. Rinse the dry etched sample with DI water to remove an Cl_2 residue
- b. Create citric acid (100gm+100ml DI water stirred for 40mins and keep overnight) and H_2O_2 solution with 20:1 ratio. Store for 15mins.
- c. Etch the sample for 1 min to produce undercut in InGaAs of around 20nm.
- d. Rinse with Di water and blow dry with N_2

- e. Load the sample into a preconditioned ALD chamber with the hot plate maintained at 250°C
- f. Close the lid immediately and bring down the pressure to 0.2Torr
- g. Wait for 1 min
- h. Treat the surface with 5 Cycles of TMA
- i. Pulse 10 cycles of TMA and H₂O to deposit 1nm of Al₂O₃
- j. Pulse 35 cycles of TEMAH and H2O in top to deposit 3.5nm of HfO₂.
- k. Unload the sample and then cool down for 1min.

5. Self-aligned Gate Contact Definition and Deposition

In this step, Pd gate metal is deposited vertically in a self aligned manner using EBL, evaporation and lift-off technique

- a. Spin coat with PMMA-MAA EL-11 resist at 2000 rpm for 1min.
- b. Bake@150°C for 3min. Cool the sample for 2mins.
- c. Spin coat PMMA 950 A3 resist at 4000 rpm for 45secs.
- d. Bake @ 180°C for 3 mins. Cool the sample for 2 mins.
- e. Use lithography to write the features. Write larger features with 420μ C/cm² using beam size of 220nm.
- f. Develop the patterns using 1:3 MIBK: IPA for 1min and 45 secs followed by 20 secs dip in IPA.
- g. Rinse in DI water for 30secs and blow dry with N_2 .
- h. Observe for clean and sharp patterns.
- i. Load into the evaporator and wait for pressure to reach below 10⁻⁶Torr
- j. Deposit 20nm Pd gate metal
- k. Lift-off with Remover PG preheated at 60°C, rinse with IPA and DI water.
- 1. Blow dry and observe under microscope for a clean lift-off

6. Source and Gate Pad Definition and Deposition

In this step, source and gate pad windows are created. High-k is removed and the pads are formed using EBL, evaporation and Lift-off techniques

- a. Spin coat with PMMA-MAA EL-11 resist at 2000 rpm for 1min.
- b. Bake@150°C for 3min. Cool the sample for 2mins.
- c. Spin coat PMMA 950 A3 resist at 4000 rpm for 45secs.
- d. Bake @ 180°C for 3 mins. Cool the sample for 2 mins.
- e. Use lithography to write the features. Write larger features with 420μ C/cm² using beam size of 220nm.
- f. Develop the patterns using 1:3 MIBK: IPA for 1min and 45 secs followed by 20 secs dip in IPA.
- g. Rinse in DI water for 30secs and blow dry with N_2 .
- h. Observe for clean and sharp patterns.
- Dry etch the high-k in ICP RIE using Cl₂ (20sccm) and Ar (10 sccm): RF1 Pwr:
 75W and RF2 Pwr: 500W, Time: 25secs
- j. Load into the evaporator with Ti, Pd and Au crucibles
- k. Wait for pressure to reach below 10^{-6} Torr
- 1. Deposit 20nm Ti, 20nm Pd and 30nm Au.
- m. Lift-off the metal with remover PG preheated @ 60° C
- n. Rinse in IPA and DI water and then blow dry with N_2 .
- o. Observe under microscope for clean lift-off.

7. Planarization and Etch back

In this step, the pillars are planarized using BCB and the BCB is etched back till the top

of Mo contact for the top contact formation.

a. Spin Coat BCB @ 500rpm for 1min

- b. Bake at 140°C for 10mins.
- c. Load into an oven with N_2 ambient while the hot plate is preset to 140° C.
- d. Gradually raise the temperature from 140° C to 250° C.
- e. Cure BCB at 250°C for 2 hr.
- f. Unload the cured sample once the temperature is below 150° C
- g. Cool the sample and load into the RIE chamber.
- h. Etch BCB in O₂ (80sccm) and CF₄ (20sccm), Pressure 200mT, RF-200W (Capactively coupled RIE).
- i. Etch in steps until the BCB is below the pillar surface by 150nm. Check the height with Profilometer and or SEM.

8. Drain Pad Definition and Deposition

In this step, drain pads are formed in contact with the Mo on top of the pillars. EBL, E-

beam evaporation and Lift-off technique is used.

- a. Spin coat with PMMA-MAA EL-11 resist at 2000 rpm for 1min.
- b. Bake@150°C for 3min. Cool the sample for 2mins.
- c. Spin coat PMMA 950 A3 resist at 4000 rpm for 45secs.
- d. Bake @ 180°C for 3 mins. Cool the sample for 2 mins.
- e. Use E-beam lithography to write the features. Write larger features with 420μ C/cm² using beam size of 220nm.
- Develop the patterns using 1:3 MIBK: IPA for 1min and 45 secs followed by 20 secs dip in IPA.
- g. Rinse in DI water for 30secs and blow dry with N_2 .
- h. Observe for clean and sharp patterns.
- i. Remove O₂ plasma induced native oxide with high-k etch recipe for 25 secs.
- j. Load into the evaporator with Ti, Pd and Au crucibles.

- k. Wait for the pressure to reach below 10^{-6} Torr.
- 1. Deposit 20nm Ti, 20nm Pd and 60nm Au.
- m. Lift-off in Remover PG preheated at 60°C.
- n. Rinse in IPA and DI water.
- o. Blow dry with N_2 and Observe under microscope for a clean lift-off.

9. Remove unwanted BCB

In this step, unwanted BCB exposed anywhere else is removed using dry etch

- a. Load into the dry etch chamber.
- b. Etch BCB in O₂ (80sccm) and CF₄ (20sccm), Pressure 200mT, RF-200W (Capactively coupled RIE).
- c. Etch for 1min and 30 secs until any remnant BCB on top of source and gate pads are removed.

Bibliography

- W. Shockley, "The path to the conception of junction transistor," *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices*, vol. 23, no. 7, pp. 597-620, Jul. 1976.
- [2] J. S. Kilby, "Turning Potential Into Realities: The Invention of the Integrated Circuit," http://nobelprize.org/nobel_prizes/physics/laureates/2000/kilby-lecture.pdf, Dec 2000.
- [3] G. E. Moore, "Cramming more components on to the integrated circuits," *Electronics*, vol. 38, no. 8, pp. 114-117, Apr. 1965.
- [4] V. Zhirnov, R. K. Cavin, III, J. A. Hutchbuy, G. I. Bourianoff, "Limits to Binary Logic Switch Scaling – a Gedanken Model," *Proc. IEEE*, vol. 91, no. 11, pp. 1934-1939, 2003.
- [5] J. D. Meindehl, Q. Chen, J. A. Davis, "Limits of Silicon Nanoelectronics for Terascale Integration," *Science*, vol. 293, pp. 2044-2049, 2001.
- [6] Scott E. Thompson, Member, IEEE, Mark Armstrong, Chis Auth, Mohsen Alavi, Mark Buehler, Robert Chau, Steve Cea, Tahir Ghani, Glenn Glass, Thomas Hoffman, Chia-Hong Jan, Chis Kenyon, Jason Klaus, Kelly Kuhn, Zhiyong Ma, Brian Mcintyre, Kaizad Mistry, Member, IEEE, Anand Murthy, Borna Obradovic, Ramune Nagisetty, Phi Nguyen, Sam Sivakumar, Reaz Shaheed, Lucian Shifren, Bruce Tufts, Sunit Tyagi, Mark Bohr, Senior Member, IEEE, and Youssef El-Mansy, Fellow, IEEE, "A 90-nm Logic Technology Featuring Strained-Silicon," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 51, no. 11, Nov 2004.
- [7] R. S. Chau, S. Datta, M. Doczy, B. Doyle, J. Kavalieros, M. Metz, "High-K/Metal-Gate Stack and Its MOSFET Characteristics," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 25, no. 6, pp. 408-410, Jun. 2004.
- [8] T. Ghani, "Challenges and Innovations in Nano-CMOS Transistor Scaling," http://microlab.berkeley.edu/text/seminars/slides/TahirGhani.pdf, Nov. 2009.
- [9] E. J. Nowak, "Maintaining the benefits of CMOS scaling when scaling bogs down," *IBM J. Res. Dev.*, vol. 46, pp. 169-180, July 2002.
- [10] S. Salahuddin, S. Datta, "Use of Negative Capacitance to Provide Voltage Amplication for Low Power Nanoscale Devices," *Nano Lett.*, Vol. 8, no. 2., pp. 405-410, Dec 2007.
- [11] K. C. Hall and M. E. Flatte, "Performance of a spin-based insulated gate field effect transistor," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 88, no. 16, pp. 162503-1 – 162503-3, Apr. 2006.
- [12] T. N. Theis and P. M. Solomon, "It's Time to Reinvent the Transistor!," *Science*, Vol. 327 no. 5973 pp. 1600-1601, March 2010.
- [13] K. Bernstein, R. K. Cavin, III, W. Porod, A. Seabaugh and J. Welser, "Device and Architecture Outlook for Beyond CMOS Switches," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, Vol. 98, No. 12, December 2010.
- [14] J. Knoch and J. Appenzeller, "Tunneling phenomena in carbon nanotube transistors," *Phys. Stat. Sol.* (*a*), vol. 205, no. 4, pp. 679-694, Mar. 2008.
- [15] L. Esaki, "Long Journey into Tunneling," Proc. IEEE, vol. 62, no. 6, pp. 825-831, Jun. 1974.
- [16] GE research laboratory, "Tunnel Diodes," <u>http://n4trb.com/AmateurRadio/Semiconductor</u> History/GE_Tunnel_Diodes.pdf, Nov. 1959".
- [17] S. Banerjee, W. Richardson, J. Coleman and A. Chatterjee, "A New Three-Terminal Tunnel Device," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 8, no. 8, pp. 347-349, Aug. 1987.
- [18] T. Baba, "Proposal for Surface Tunnel Transistors," Jpn. J. Appl. Phys., vol. 31, pp. L455-L457, no. 4B, Apr. 1992.
- [19] W. M. Reddick and G. A. J. Amaratunga, "Silicon Surface Tunnel Transistor," Appl. Phys. Lett., vol. 67, no. 4, pp. 494-496, Jul. 1995.

- [20] W. Hansch, C. Fink, J. Schulze and I. Eisele, "A vertical MOS-gated Esaki tunneling transistor in silicon," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 369, no. 1-2, pp. 887-389, Jul. 2000.
- [21] K. K. Bhuwalka, J. Schulze and I. Eisele, "Performance Enhancement of Vertical Tunnel Field-Effect Transistor with SiGe in the top δp+ Layer," Jpn. J. Appl. Phys., vol. 43, pp. 4073-078, Jul. 2004.
- [22] J. Appenzeller, Y.-M. Lin, J. Knoch, and P. Avouris, "Band-to-band tunneling in carbon nanotube field-effect transistors," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 93, no. 19, pp. 196 805-1–196 805-4, Nov. 2004.
- [23] W. Y. Choi, B. -G. Park, J. D. Lee, T. -J. K. Liu, "Tunneling Field Effect Transistors (TFETs) with Subthreshold Swing (SS) less than 60 mv/dec," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 28, no. 8, pp. 743-745, Aug. 2007.
- [24] T. Krishnamohan, D. Kim, S. Raghunathan and K. Saraswat, "Double-Gate strained-Ge Heterostructure Tunneling FET (TFET) With Record High Drive Currents and <60mV/dec Subthreshold Slope," *IEDM Tech. Digest*, pp. 163, Dec. 2008.
- [25] F. Mayer, C. Le Royer, J.-F. Damlencourt, K. Romanjek, F. Andrieu, C. Tabone, B. Revitali, and S. Deleonibus, "Impact of SOI, Si1-xGexOI and GeOI substrates on CMOS compatible Tunnel FET performance," *IEDM Tech. Digest*, pp. 163, Dec. 2008.
- [26] S. Mookerjea, S. Datta, "Comparative Study of Si, Ge and InAs Based Steep Subthreshold Slope Tunnel Transistors for 0.25V Supply Voltage Logic Applications," 66th Device Res. conference, pp. 47-48, Jun. 2008.
- [27] E. H. Toh, G. H. Wang, L. Chan, G. Samudra, Y. C. Yeo, "Device physics and guiding principles for the design of double gate tunneling field effect transistor with silicongermanium source hetero-junction," *Applied Phys. Lett.*, vol. 91, 243505 Dec, 2007.

- [28] K. K. Bhuwalka, J. Schulze, I. Eisele, "Scaling the Vertical Tunnel FET with Tunnel bandgap Modulation and Gate Workfunction Engineering," *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices*, vol. 52, no. 5, pp. 909-917, May. 2005.
- [29] D. Kim, Y. Lee, J. Cai, I. Lauer, L. Chang, S. J. Koester, D. Sylvester, and D. Blaauw, "Low power circuit design based on heterojunction tunneling transistors (hetts),"*Proceedings of the 14th ACM/IEEE international symposium on Low power electronics and design*, pp. 219–224, 2009.
- [30] Q. Zhang, T. Fang, H. Xing and A. Seabaugh, "Graphene Nanoribbon Tunnel Transistors," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 29, no. 12, pp. 1344-1346, Dec. 2008.
- [31] Q. Zhang, S. Sutar, T. Kosel and A. Seabaugh, "Fully-depleted Ge interband tunnel transistor: Modeling and junction formation," *Solid-State Electronics*, vol. 53, no. 1, pp. 30-35, Jan. 2009.
- [32] S. O. Koswatta, M. S. Lundstrom, and D. E. Nikonov, "Performance comparison between pin tunneling transistors and conventional MOSFETs," *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices*, vol. 56, no. 3, pp. 456–465, Mar. 2009. cond-mat/ 0803.3817.
- [33] S. Mookerjea, R. Krishnan, S. Datta and V. Narayanan, "On Enhanced Miller Capacitance in Inter-Band Tunnel Transistors," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 30, no. 10, pp. 1102-1104, Oct. 2009.
- [34] R. Gandhi, Z. Chen, N. Singh, K. Banerjee and S. Lee, "Vertical Si-Nanowire n-Type Tunneling FETs With Low Subthreshold Swing (≤ 50 mV/decade) at Room Temperature", *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, Vol. 32, No. 4, April 2011.
- [35] G. Dewey, B. Chu-Kung, J. Boardman, J. M. Fastenau, J. Kavalieros, R. Kotlyar, W. K. Liu,D. Lubyshev, M. Metz, N. Mukherjee, P. Oakey, R. Pillarisetty, M. Radosavljevic, H. W.Then, and R. Chau, "Fabrication, Characterization, and Physics of III-V Heterojunction

Tunneling Field Effect Transistors (H-TFET) for Steep Sub-Threshold Swing, "*IEDM Tech. Dig.*, pp. 785–788, Dec. 2011.

- [36] C. Auth, C. Allen, A. Blattner, D. Bergstrom, M. Brazier, M. Bost, M. Buehler, V. Chikarmane, T. Ghani, T. Glassman, R. Grover, W. Han, D. Hanken, M. Hattendorf, P. Hentges, R. Heussner, J. Hicks, D. Ingerly, P. Jain, S. Jaloviar, R. James, D. Jones, J. Jopling, S. Joshi, C. Kenyon, H. Liu, R. McFadden, B. McIntyre, J. Neirynck, C. Parker, L. Pipes, I. Post, S. Pradhan, M. Prince, S. Ramey*, T. Reynolds, J. Roesler, J. Sandford, J. Seiple, P. Smith, C. Thomas, D. Towner, T. Troeger, C. Weber, P. Yashar, K. Zawadzki, K. Mistry , "A 22nm High Performance and Low-Power CMOS Technology Featuring Fully-Depleted Tri-Gate Transistors, Self-Aligned Contacts and High Density MIM Capacitors," *VLSI Technology Symposium*, Hawaii, pp. 131-132, June 2012.
- [37] Sentaurus Users Guide, Ver. D-2010.03-sp1
- [38] Nextnano³ Quantum Device Simulator, Ver. 2011-06-09.
- [39] http://www.ioffe.ru/SVA/NSM/Semicond/
- [40] M. Luisier and G. Klimeck, "Performance Comparisons of Tunneling Field-Effect Transistors made of InSb, Carbon, and GaSb-InAs Broken Gap Heterostructures," IEDM *Tech. Digest*, pp. 913-916 (2009).
- [41] A. Verhulst, B. Soree, D. Leonelli, W. G. Vandenberghe, K .Maex and G. Groeseneken, "Boosting the on-current of a n-channel nanowire tunnel field-effect transistor by source material optimization," *Journal of Applied Phys.*, vol. 107, 024518, April 2008.
- [42] S. J. Koester, I. Lauer, A. Majumdar, J. Cai, J. Sleight, S. Bedell, P. Solomon, S.Laux, L. Chang, S. Koswatta, W. Haensch, P. Tomasini, and S. Thomas, "Are Si/SiGe Tunneling Field-Effect Transistors a Good Idea?," *ECS Trans.*, vol. 33, no. 6, October 2010.
- [43] S. Tiwari and D. J. Frank, "Empirical fit to band discontinuities and barrier heights in III–V alloy systems," *Applied Physics. Letts.*, Vol. 60, pp.630-632 (1992).

- [44] E. O. Kane, "Theory of Tunneling," J. Appl. Phys., vol. 32, no. 1, pp. 83-91, Jan. 1961.
- [45] A. Seabaugh and Q. Zhang, "Low-voltage tunnel transistors for beyond CMOS logic," *Proc. IEEE*, vol. 98, no. 12, pp. 2095–2110, Dec. 2010.
- [46] S. M. Sze, "Physics of Semiconductor Devices," *John Wiley and Sons*, ISBN 9971512661, 1981.
- [47] W. Shockley and W. T. Read, "Statistics of the Recombinations of Holes and Electrons", *Phys. Rev.*, vol. 87, no. 5, pp. 835-842, 1952.
- [48] G. A. M. Hurkx, D. B. M. Klaassen, M. P. G. Knuvers, "A New Recombination Model for Device Simulation Including Tunneling," *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices*, vol. 39, no. 2, pp. 331-338, Feb. 1992.
- [49] A. Schenk, "Rigorous theory and simplified model of band-to-band tunneling in silicon," *Solid-State Electronics*, vol. 36, no. 1, pp. 19-34, Sept. 1992.
- [50] http://www.iqep.com/
- [51] Y. Lu, A. Seabaugh, P. Fay, S. J. Koester, S. E. Laux, W. Haensch, and S. O. Koswatta, "Geometry dependent Tunnel FET performance Dilemma of electrostatics vs. quantum confinement," 68th Dev. Res. Conference Digest, pp.17, 2010.
- [52] J. Knoch, S. Mantl, J. Appenzeller, "Impact of the dimensionality on the performance of tunneling FETs: Bulk versus one-dimensional devices," *Solid-State Electronics*, vol. 51, no. 4, pp. 572-578, Apr. 2007.
- [53] S. Mookerjea, D. Mohata, R. Krishnan, J. Singh, A. Vallett, A. Ali, T. Mayer, V. Narayanan,
 D. Schlom, A. Liu and S. Datta, "Experimental Demonstration of 100nm Channel Length In0.53Ga0.47As-based Vertical Inter-band Tunnel Field Effect Transistors (TFETs) for

Ultra Low-Power Logic and SRAM Applications," *in IEDM Technical Digest*, pp. 949-951, Dec. 2009.

- [54] S. Mookerjea, D. Mohata, T. Mayer, V. Narayanan, S. Datta, "Temperature-Dependent I-V Characteristics of a Vertical In0.53Ga0.47As Tunnel FET," *Electron Device Letts.*, vol. 31, no. 6, pp. 564-567, June 2010.
- [55] Tutorial from Cambridge Nanotech Inc., "Atomic Layer Deposition," <u>http://www.engr.uky</u>. edu/~cense/equipment/Atomic%20Layer%20Deposition%20tutorial%20Cambridge%20Nan oTech%20Inc.pdf".
- [56] A. Ali , H. Madan, S. Koveshnikov, S. Oktyabrsky, R. Kambhampati, T. Heeg, D. Schlom and S. Datta, "Small Signal Response of Inversion Layers in High Mobility In0.53Ga0.47As MOSFETs Made with Thin High-k Dielectrics," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 57, no. 4, pp. 742-748, April 2010.
- [57] A. Ali, H. S. Madan, A. P. Kirk, R. M. Wallace, D. A. Zhao, D. A. Mourey, M. K. Hudait, T. N. Jackson, B. R. Bennett, J. B. Boos, and S. Datta, "Fermi Level Unpinning of GaSb (100) using Plasma Enhanced Atomic Layer Deposition of Al2O3 Dielectric," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 97, pp. 143502, October 2010.
- [58] H. Zhao, Y. Chen, J. Yum, Y. Wang and J.C. Lee, "HfO₂-based In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As MOSFETs (EOT≈10Å) using various interfacial dielectric layers," *Device Research Conference, University Park, PA, USA*, pp. 89-90, June 2009.
- [59] Y. Zhu, N. Jain, S. Vijayaraghavan, D. K. Mohata, S. Datta, D. Lubyshev, J. M. Fastenau, W. K. Liu, N. Monsegue, and M. K. Hudait, "Role of InAs and GaAs terminated heterointerfaces at source/channel on the mixed As-Sb staggered gap tunnel field effect transistor structures grown by molecular beam epitaxy," *Journal of Applied Physics*, 112, 024306 July 2012.

- [60] A. M. Andrews, R. Lesar, M. A. Kerner, J. S. Speck, A. E. Romanov, A. L. Kolesnikova, M. Bobeth, and W. Pompe, "Modeling crosshatch surface morphology in growing mismatched layers. Part II: Periodic boundary conditions and dislocation groups," *J. Appl. Phys.* 95, 6032 (2004).
- [61] R. E. Nahory, M. A. Pollack, J. C. Dewinter, and K. M. Williams, "Growth and properties of liquid-phase epitaxial GaAs_{1-x}Sb_x" *J. Appl. Phys.*, 48, 1607 (1977).
- [62] M. K. Hudait, Y. Lin, M. N. Palmisiano, and S. A. Ringel, "0.6-eV bandgap In_{0.69}Ga_{0.31}As thermophotovoltaic devices grown on InAs_yP_{1-y} step-graded buffers by molecular beam epitaxy," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.* 24, 538 (2003).
- [63] S. C. Jain and D. J. Roulston, "A simple expression for band gap narrowing (BGN) in heavily doped Si, Ge, GaAs and Ge_xSi_{1-x} strained layers," *Solid State Electron.* 34, 453 (1991).
- [64] I. Geppert, M. Eizenberg, A. Ali, and S. Datta, "Band offsets determination and interfacial chemical properties of the Al₂O₃/GaSb system," *Appl. Phys. Lett.* 97, 162109 (2010).
- [65] L. Liu, D. Mohata and S. Datta, "Scaling Length Theory of Double-Gate Interband Tunnel Field-Effect Transistors," *Transaction in Electron Dev.*, vol. 59, 902, Feb. 2012.
- [66] H. Zhao, Y. Chen, Y. Wang, F. Zhou, F. Xue, and J. Lee, "In_{0.7}Ga_{0.3}As tunneling fieldeffect transistors with an Ion of 50 μA/μm and a subthreshold swing of 86 mV/dec using HfO2 gate oxide," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 31, no. 12, pp. 1392–1394, Dec. 2010.
- [67] A. C. Ford, C. W. Yeung, S. Chuang, H. S. Kim, E. Plis, S. Krishna, C. Hu, A. Javey "Ultrathin body InAs tunneling field-effect transistors on Si substrates," *Applied Physics Letts*. 98, 113105, March 2011.
- [68] V. Saripalli, D. K. Mohata, S. Mookerjea, S. Datta and V. Narayanan, "Low Power Loadless 4T SRAM cell based on Degenerately Doped Source (DDS) In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As Tunnel FETs," *IEEE Device Research Conference Digest*, pp. 103-104, South Bend, Indiana, June 2010.

- [69] M. Tong, K. Nummila, A. A. Ketterson, I. Adesida, L. Aina and M. Mattingly, "Selective Wet Etching Characteristics of Lattice-Matched InGaAs/InAlAs/InP," *J. Electrochem. Soc.*, vol. 139, no. 10, pp. L91-L93, Oct. 1992.
- [70] Y. Xuan, T. Shen, M. Xu, Y.Q. Wu and P.D. Ye, "High Performance Surface Channel In rich In_{0.75}Ga_{0.25}As MOSFETs with ALD High-k as Gate Dielectric," *IEDM Tech. Digest*, pp. 371–374, Dec. 2008.
- [71] A. G. Chynoweth, W. L. Feldmann and R. A. Logan, "Excess Tunnel Current in Silicon Esaki Junctions," *Phys. Rev.*, vol. 121, no. 3, pp. 684-694, Feb. 1961.
- [72] Hisashi Saito, Yasuyuki Miyamoto, and Kazuhito Furuya., "Fabrication of Vertical InGaAs Channel Metal–Insulator–Semiconductor Field Effect Transistor with a 15-nm-Wide Mesa Structure and a Drain Current Density of 7MA/cm²," *Applied Phys. Exp.* 3 (2010) 084101.
- [73] D. K. Mohata, R. Bijesh, V. Saripalli, T. Mayer and S. Datta," Self-aligned Gate NanoPillar In_{0.53}Ga_{0.47}As Vertical Tunnel Transistor," *Device Research Conference (DRC)*, pp. 203-204, June 2011.
- [74] E. J. Kim, L. Wang, P. M. Asbeck, K. C. Saraswat, and P. C. McIntyre, "Border traps in Al2O3/In0.53Ga0.47As (100) gate stacks and their passivation by hydrogen anneals," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 96, no. 1, pp. 012906 (1-3), Jan. 2010.
- [75] M. Caymax, G. Brammertz, A. Delabie, S. Sioncke, D. Lin, M. Scarrozza, G. Pourtois, Wei-E Wang, M. Meuris, M. Heyns, "Interfaces of high-k dielectrics on GaAs: their common features and the relationship with Fermi level pinning," *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 86, no. 7-9, pp. 1529-1535, Jul. 2009.
- [76] Y.Q. Wu, R.S. Wang, T. Shen, J.J. Gu and P.D. Ye, "First Experimental Demonstration of 100 nm Inversion-mode InGaAs FinFET through Damage-free Sidewall Etching," *IEDM Tech. Digest*, pp. 331–334, Dec. 2009; P. D. Ye, J. J. Gu, Y. Q. Wu, M. Xu, Y. Xuan, T.

Shen and A. T. Neal, "ALD High-k as a Common Gate Stack Solution for Nanoelectronics," ECS Transactions, vol. 28, no. 2, pp. 51-68, Apr. 2010.

- [77] C. Shen, M. F. Li, X. P. Wang, Y. C. Yeo and D. L. Kwong, "A Fast Measurement Technique of MOSFET Id-Vg characteristics," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 27, no. 1, pp. 55-57, Oct. 2006.
- [78] M. Gurfinkel, J. Suehle, J. B. Bernstein, Y. Shapira, A. J. Lelis, D. Habersat and N. Goldsman, "Ultra-Fast Characterization of Transient Gate Oxide Trapping in SiC MOSFETS," *IEEE Int. Reliability Phys. Symp.*, pp. 462-466, 2007.
- [79] Y. Taur, T. H. Ning, "Fundamentals of MODERN VLSI DEVICES," CAMBRIDGE University Press, ISBN 0521540852, 1998.
- [80] D. Mohata, S. Mookerjea, A. Agrawal, Y. Li, T. Mayer, V. Narayanan, A. Liu and S. Datta, "Experimental Staggered-Source and N+ Pocket-Doped Channel III-V Tunnel Field-Effect Transistors and Their Scalabilities," *Applied Physics Exp.*, vol 4, pp. 024105, Feb. 2011.
- [81] D. K. Mohata, R. Bijesh, S. Mujumdar, C. Eaton, R. Engel-Herbert, T. Mayer, V. Narayanan, J. Fastenau, D. Loubychev, A. Liu and S. Datta, "Demonstration of MOSFET-Like On-Current Performance in Arsenide/Antimonide Tunnel FETs with Staggered Hetero-junctions for 300mV Logic Applications", *in IEDM Tech. Dig.*, pp. 781–784, Dec. 2011.
- [82] D. K. Mohata, R. Bijesh, Y. Zhu, M. K. Hudait, R. Southwick, Z. Chbili, D. Gundlach, J. Suehle, J. M. Fastenau, D. Loubychev, A. K. Liu, T. S. Mayer, V. Narayanan and S. Datta, "Demonstration of Improved Heteroepitaxy, Scaled Gate Stack and Reduced Interface States Enabling Heterojunction Tunnel FETs with High Drive Current and High On-Off Ratio" *IEEE Symposia on VLSI Technology and Circuits*, Honolulu, June 12-15, 2012.
- [83] International Technology Roadmap for Semiconductors, 2010 update.
- [84] D. Mohata, R. Bijesh, M. Hudait, T. Mayer, D. Lubyshev, J. Fastenau, A. Liu and S. Datta, "Barrier Engineered Arsenide-Antimonide Hetero-junction Tunnel FETs with Enhanced

Drive Current, " *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol 33, no. 11, pp. 1568 -1570, Nov. 2012.

- [85] Y. Zhu, N. Jain, S. Vijayaraghavan, D. K. Mohata, S. Datta, D. Lubyshev, J. M. Fastenau, A. K. Liu, N. Monsegue, and M. K. Hudait "Defect assisted band alignment transition from staggered to broken gap in mixed As/Sb tunnel field effect transistor heterostructure", *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol.122, 094312,October 2012.
- [86] W. Cho, M. Luisier, D. Mohata, S. Datta, D. Pawlik, S. Rommel, "Full Band Modeling of Homo-junction InGaAs Band-to-Band Tunneling Diodes Including Band Gap Narrowing", *Applied Physics Letts.*, vol. 100, 063504, Feb. 2012.

VITA

Dheeraj K Mohata

Dheeraj Mohata hails from Bhubaneswar (BBSR), renowned as the city of Temples in East India and the present capital of the state of Odisha. He did his elementary schooling from Maharishi Vidya Mandir and high school from Maharishi College of Natural Law, BBSR. Dheeraj received his B.S. degree in Instrumentation and Electronics Engineering from the College of Engineering and Technology, BBSR, India, in 2006 and then went to pursue Masters degree at the Indian Institute of Technology Kanpur, India. He received his M.S. degree from the department of Electrical Engineering in 2008. He then moved to Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA and joined the research group of Dr. Suman Datta in 2009 where he worked towards his doctorate degree in the field of Tunneling Transistors for low power logic applications. In 2013 he obtained the Ph.D. degree from the Department of Electrical Engineering at Penn State. After his PhD, he is headed to RFMD where he will be working as Senior Device Engineer in the Device Development group in Greensboro, NC.

During his PhD, Dheeraj published 8 journal and 9 conference papers with 6 first author publications among them. He was awarded the prestigious IBM PhD Fellowship, an intensely competitive program which honors exceptional Ph.D. students worldwide. Recently he was awarded the Melvin P. Bloom Outstanding Doctoral Research Award in Electrical Engineering The award recognizes outstanding achievement in scholarship and professional accomplishment, and he was honored to be one of the two graduate students within Electrical Engineering at Penn State to receive the award. He can be contacted at his email dkm016@gmail.com.